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PRESS:

3

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

2
3

CHAIR MOLINA: ...(gavel)... The Committee of the Whole

4

meeting for Thursday, September 16th, 2010, will now

5

come to order. It's five minutes after the hour of

6

9:00 a.m. Good morning, Members.

7

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.

8

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning. We have in attendance

9

Committee Member Gladys Baisa.

10

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning, and Committee Member Bill

12

Medeiros.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Chair.

14

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning, Mr. Medeiros. And Committee

15

Member Wayne Nishiki.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Morning.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Morning. And Committee Member Joe

18

Pontanilla.

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.

20

CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning. And we have excused today --

21

Members, we have bare quorum this morning. We have

22

excused Committee Vice-Chair Mateo, Committee

23

Members Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala, and Victorino.

24
25

So Members, if there is a pressing need to
take care of something personal, please make the
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Chair aware so -- and we've been told that Member

2

Johnson is -- will be out, and Member Kaho'ohalahala

3

will be in here within the next 15 minutes so just

4

for your information.

5

And we have several items on our agenda today;

6

but before we do that, Chair would like to recognize

7

Committee Staff. We have our Committee Analyst,

8

Kirstin Hamman; and Committee Secretary Camille

9

Sakamoto; and from the Corporation Counsel's Office,

10

we have Mr. David Galazin. Good morning.

11

MR. GALAZIN: Good morning, Chair.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: And from the Environmental Management

13

Office, we have Director Okuma, good morning, and

14

also we have Mr. Takamine joining us this morning.

15

But before we address any of our items today,

16

we do have one individual signed up for public

17

testimony, and Chair would like to go over a few

18

ground rules for public testimony.

19

You'll have three minutes to testify with

20

one minute to conclude, and please state your full

21

name and any organization you may be representing,

22

and please turn off any cell phones or pagers so as

23

not to disrupt our proceedings.

24
25

So with that said, the Chair will call up our
first testifier, Mr. Michael Covich.
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1

. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

2

MR. COVICH: Good morning, Council, Chair.

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Morning.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.

5

MR. COVICH: I'm a little late on the curve on part of

6

this, but I'm in favor of hiring counsel to really

7

look out the -- on the legal matters of this methane

8

to power.

9

What I'm concerned about, however, is whether

10

some of these choices are being made, whether this

11

is actually economically worth and you -- and get

12

the actual return you need for power from turning

13

methane into power.

14

The more -- most economical way in the short

15

term to deal with this situation is to flare the gas

16

off, turn it into CO2, which is a good thing. If

17

you're going to talk about having power produced up

18

there, it should be waste-to-energy.

19

With the A&B and Senator Inouye and then --

20

trying to get a 33 acre -- thousand acres set aside,

21

we can get enough fuel up there to burn to make

22

power so that we get out of the dangerous situation

23

of having our main base load down in the tidal zone.

24
25

What I would like to see -- and I have a
friend that has been circulating a disc to Waste
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1

Management. Mr. Victorino has a copy of it, and

2

Mr. Mateo has a copy of it. I tried to get in touch

3

with this person to as many Council Members as

4

possible; but being that you can't have more than

5

two of you at one time in a discussion, it makes it

6

really hard to do productive work with some of you

7

that doesn't -- is here on vacation and wants to do

8

what he's doing and not put his professional hat on.

9

There's things being thrown around out here

10

like as an example, Abercrombie's saying that we can

11

go to 70 percent self-efficiency as a State. Well,

12

that technology doesn't exist for a long time. Maui

13

made some choices in the '50s when this place could

14

actually be self-sufficient.

15

We're way past that. Now we have to worry

16

about our base power loads, and we have to worry

17

about not doing things by consensus because a lot of

18

times consensus is not based on fact, it's based on

19

what somebody would like to see or their wishes.

20

When you're making decisions regarding power,

21

the future of Maui, these should be made on

22

pragmatic engineering decisions with a sound base.

23

My concern is that flaring off the gas is the

24

best way to go. Be careful what you're buying, make

25

sure you're not buying a pig-in-a-poke.
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If you guys are getting most of the money from

1
2

the Feds for this, that's one thing; but personally,

3

I'd like to look out for that money. I'd like to

4

see this converted -- this gas being used to burn

5

off to energy when you build a plant to burn the

6

garbage. You can stop many things. You can burn

7

all the plastic that's here.
We're never going to recycle to move it off

8
9

the island. Every piece of that plastic, once

10

incinerated, is power. It's going right back to

11

where it should be.
The technology today makes these plants so

12
13

clean that it's -- it's -- in many ways, it makes it

14

so clean, it's beyond my understanding. Fear caused

15

by people wanting to make consensus that's not baked

16

in --

17

MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.

18

MR. COVICH: -- based in fact is your worst enemy. I'm out

19
20

of time.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Mr. Covich. Members,

21

any questions for the testifier? Hang on,

22

Mr. Covich. Mr. Medeiros --

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Covich,
thank you for being here this morning.
MR. COVICH: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: The waste-to-energy by

2

incineration, would we be burning what comes to the

3

landfill, or will -- will the fuel that is burned to

4

create energy some other source?

5

MR. COVICH: You -- you can -- in the mainland, they're --

6

they're doing things like they burn -- they call it

7

biogas, but they -- they burn off wood chips.

8

That's not practical to grow here.

9

To take -- in the mainland, they might use ten

10

truckloads a day to get power to burn an -- to

11

really fuel an area this size.

12

Here, what we should -- in my mind, everything

13

that goes to that dump, you can -- by -- by burning

14

-- some of the things that are called recyclable

15

now, by the time they leave the island (inaudible),

16

it's not productive. But if it's plastic like the

17

sacks you see along the side of the road and you

18

build a place where it shelters, that can -- all

19

that stuff is energy.

20

Not only that, I'm sure that with the price of

21

sugar and it being subsidized, a reasonable

22

arrangement should be able to be made with A&B to

23

take some of this cane and turn it into power. Down

24

the road with the right technology and pragmatic

25

engineering and science studies, crops can be found
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1

that will produce a better bang for your buck for

2

fuel.

3

We're at a crossroads on Maui and with --

4

for -- I've been here 20-some years, and most of the

5

time what I hear here is dithering. And they're

6

dithering because somebody wants to do this

7

consensus, and somebody wants that consensus.

8

When it comes to base power, the power that

9

makes it all work, if there's a tsunami and we lose

10

that plant down below, it will -- you'll be -- this

11

will -- it will turn -- virtually turn Maui into a

12

third-world country that had less power to operate

13

on than when it did in the '50s. These decisions

14

have to be critical and pragmatic. Consensuses are

15

based usually on a lot of nonfactual issues.

16

Now, I don't know the numbers, but a friend

17

of -- that I was just discussing with the other day

18

who's -- he retired as lead scientist for Dow

19

Chemical so when he speaks, I listen to him because

20

he's a pragmatic engineer that used to make

21

hundred-million-dollar decisions.

22

These are the kind of people we need to reach

23

out to, to make sure we have a long-range energy

24

plan for Maui that's pragmatic and going to work.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. And -- and then
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1

the second question I have is you mentioned A&B.

2

A&B currently burns its -- bagasse and turns it into

3

energy that I believe gets fed into the Maui

4

Electric grid.

5

MR. COVICH: That's correct.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So you're proposing that possibly

7

A&B can grow a crop specially grown to burn to

8

create energy?

9

MR. COVICH: Well, yes. Even if you -- if you go just to

10

bring -- to -- to a crop that produces a particular

11

type of cane out of alcohol like in Brazil, you

12

have -- you got -- with -- they're going to set

13

aside the 33,000 acres so it's how it's going to be

14

used. Initially, that's probably the way to go

15

while they do the studies to find a more efficient

16

crop.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIPOS: Mm-hmm.

18

MR. COVICH: Going to alcohol-burning cars for a while is

19

probably the solution. The real technological

20

answers like going to hydrogen and stuff are --

21

they're not on the books for another -- to really be

22

able to be efficient and work where you're getting

23

quality money for your bang for your buck, they're

24

30 to 50 years down the road, and I -- I get so

25

disappointed.
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A good example that I can use are the wells

1
2

out here by old Maui high school. Now, everybody

3

knows or has any sense realizes that there's only

4

one reason that water's been preventive use because

5

of this consensus of people continuing to want to

6

have their -- get this consensus when they're not

7

based on fact.

8

Everything in that water, everything, but the

9

heavy metals can be taken out, and it can -- as I've

10

said before, I had a friend one time that -- I had a

11

friend that used to work on a nuclear submarine, and

12

he told me all that -- it can be -- it can be

13

cleaned out. It's a matter of cost.
The car -- put the carbon beds in, get the

14
15

show on the road because all it is, it delays

16

everything you're going to need including to keep

17

the dump water that you're putting this methane

18

plant in because that's how it works.
You water it, it works. Once you turn on this

19
20

plant and you water this, you don't turn it off

21

again, it's over. It's going to keep making more

22

and more methane.
Now, there's good things and bad things about

23
24
25

that.
CHAIR MOLINA: Hang on, Mr. Covich.
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1

MR. COVICH: I don't know all the science and facts.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Sorry. Hang on. I think you answered

3

12

Mr. Medeiros' question.

4

MR. COVICH: Oh, sorry. I don't mean to --

5

CHAIR MOLINA: No, go ahead.

6

MR. COVICH: I don't get --

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Medeiros, you have another question?

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No. Thank you for the information

9
10
11

and for your, you know, ideas. I appreciate that.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Members,

12

any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none,

13

thank you very much for your opinion and --

14

MR. COVICH: Careful about those consensus decisions.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right.

16

MR. COVICH: Thank you.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Committee Secretary, do I have

18

any other individuals signed up for public

19

testimony?

20

MS. SAKAMOTO: No, Mr. Chair.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. So Members, seeing no one

22

else signed up for public testimony or in the

23

gallery indicating an interest in testifying, the

24

Chair will close public testimony if there are no

25

objections.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

13

1

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So ordered.
. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

3
4

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, let's get right into

5

our first matter which relates to special counsel

6

authorization; establishment of a landfill gas

7

recovery facility at the Central Maui Landfill.

8
9

ITEM NO. 1(32):

LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL
AUTHORIZATION: ESTABLISHMENT OF A
LANDFILL GAS RECOVERY FACILITY AT THE
CENTRAL MAUI LANDFILL)(C.C. No. 09 14)
-

10
11

CHAIR MOLINA: The Committee is in receipt of a

12

correspondence dated September 8th, 2010, from the

13

Corporation Counsel's Office requesting

14

consideration of a proposed resolution entitled

15

"Authorizing the Employment of Special Counsel

16

Freddi L. Greenberg With Respect to Legal Matters

17

Relating to the Establishment of a Landfill Gas

18

Recovery Facility at the Central Maui Landfill" and

19

transmitting a document entitled Final Report,

20

Central Maui Landfill, Landfill Gas Utilization

21

Study and Conceptual Design.

22

Again, the purpose of the resolution is to

23

authorize employment of Freddi L. Greenberg as

24

special counsel in all legal matters pertaining to

25

the establishment of a landfill gas energy recovery
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1

facility at the Central Maui Landfill for a total

2

compensation of $100,000.

3

So at this point, the Chair will ask the

4

Department to give us an overview on this request.

5

We'll go with Director Okuma, or we can go either

6

with Mr. Galazin. Who would like to go first?

7

Okay. Mr. Galazin.

8
9

MR. GALAZIN: Thank you, Chair, Committee Members. The
request for the special counsel comes out of a

10

project that the Department of Environmental

11

Management has been working on. They can give you a

12

little bit more of the technical background, and I

13

will just sort of explain the -- the legal nature of

14

why we're here today.

15

Since they have installed the gas collection

16

control system at the existing landfill to capture

17

the landfill gas that's coming out -- and this was a

18

regulatory compliance issue, right now, they're

19

capturing the gas, and it's not being utilized in

20

any way.

21

The Department is looking at and has

22

commissioned a study to investigate the possibility

23

of turning that landfill gas into some kind of

24

alternative energy product, whether it's a gas that

25

has been purified and is available in another form,
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15

or whether it's an electricity-producing plant.

2

They have asked for assistance from the

3

Department of the Corporation Counsel, and the

4

reason why we're here today is this is a pretty

5

unique area for the State, but especially for Maui.

6

We have not done anything like this.

7

There's a lot that goes into not only

8

evaluating what kinds of options might be out there,

9

but also the legal expertise is needed to help

10
11

implement such a project whenever one is identified.
The reason we're here at an early point is

12

that the Department felt necessary to have legal

13

input on evaluating the different proposals.

14

Right now, there is a study out, you've got a

15

copy of -- of what the Department's working with,

16

and they need assistance in evaluating and trying to

17

come up with what might be the best approach for

18

Maui in order to capture some of this and realize

19

some of the revenues that might come out of this.

20

There's a lot to consider. You know,

21

waste-to-energy in an alternative form was

22

mentioned, and I know that in the Integrated Solid

23

Waste Management Plan, that is part of a component.

24

I know that a couple of the Council Members were

25

involved in the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, you
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1

know, Member Medeiros and Victorino are aware of

2

some of the challenges in proposing different kinds

3

of technology, but right now what we -- what the

4

Department wants to deal with is the existing

5

landfill.

6

The existing matter that's already in there is

7

producing this methane; it's producing other

8

compounds. This gas needs to be captured and taken

9

care of from a regulatory standpoint, but there also

10

may be other possible beneficial uses of it, and

11

that's what the Department would like to

12

investigate.

13

There are a number of different opportunities

14

and a number of different ways in which this could

15

be funded, whether it's fully private, fully public,

16

public-private partnerships, and an evaluation of

17

that proposal up front is going to be one of the --

18

one of the reasons why we need legal counsel on

19

board to begin with.

20

The Selection Committee for the Department of

21

the Corporation Counsel met. We tried to evaluate

22

the legal expertise necessary in our local community

23

and -- and statewide.

24
25

We were able to identify three firms who had
submitted letters of interest to the County. Nobody
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1

here locally does this kind of work. One of the

2

firms that we had identified was conflicted out

3

representing an adverse party in another matter

4

against the County, and the Selection Committee

5

recommended Freddi Greenberg.

6

And Ms. Greenberg has, for the past nearly

7

30 years, I think since 1983, she has established a

8

boutique law firm that specializes in this exact

9

kind of landfill gas technology, implementing

10

projects, advising municipalities, so she really is

11

an expert in this field, has a lot of knowledge, and

12

is available to work with us.

13

Of course, it's going to be working closely

14

with our office. She's -- you know, she's licensed,

15

she's practicing out of Illinois so there will be a

16

lot of joint work on this -- on this project, but we

17

felt that it was necessary that the expertise

18

obviously wasn't there within our Department because

19

this is something that's novel for Maui, and the

20

expertise just wasn't there locally.

21

And, you know, something of this magnitude,

22

something of this cost and -- and potential revenue

23

stream to the County, it was important to have

24

somebody who is well-versed in this kind of -- in

25

this field of law and all the complexities that go
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18

with it.
I mean, it's a -- just to scratch the surface

3

of what might be implicated, you know, there are

4

perhaps renewable energy credits that could be

5

available to a private company but not to a

6

governmental entity, and there could be how do we

7

structure a deal that would be able to take

8

advantage of that and let the County realize the

9

benefits of some of that, you know, and that's

10

just -- that's just part of what we would need

11

outside counsel for.

12

So the request really comes out of a request

13

from the Department of Environmental Management to

14

have assistance up front at the front end not only

15

evaluating what to put in, but then helping the

16

County in establishing down the road whatever

17

facility we come up with and -- and define as the

18

best project for Maui.

19

So again, I will let the Department, Director

20

Okuma and -- and Solid Waste Division Chief Takamine

21

speak to the particulars of the project and some of

22

the mechanics and what they hope to do. Thank you.

23

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Galazin. Before I

24

turn it over to Director Okuma, Members, for your

25

information, you've been given an information packet
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1

on -- with regards to the landfill facility, gas

2

recovery facility for your information so I'll ask

3

Director Okuma to further expound on this.

4

MS. OKUMA: Yes. Yes, thank you. What I have are some

5

opening remarks, and what I'd also like to do is

6

after my remarks, turn it over to Tracy Takamine,

7

Solid Waste Division Chief, to go over the handout

8

that's been provided to you.

9

The County installed the Central Maui

10

Landfill's gas collection and control system in

11

April of 2008, and that was completed July 2008, and

12

it has been in operation together with the flare to

13

current times.

14

As is true in other places, such systems are

15

put in place for compliance to control gas emissions

16

to the atmosphere from the landfill and to prevent

17

migration of gas from the landfill site.

18

Gas has been captured and flared into the air

19

in accordance with regulatory requirements and

20

permits. Now the gas system is in place, and the

21

County is in position to convert this landfill gas

22

to beneficial energy use and derive both

23

environmental and economic benefits.

24
25

This County is the first in the State to move
forward towards this goal. I've checked with the
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1

other counties and now understand that we are the

2

first and so this is perhaps why we don't have some

3

of the expertise that we're going to need here

4

locally.

5

On January 2010, a consultant prepared a

6

Landfill Gas Utilization Study and Conceptual Design

7

Report which you have in front of you.

8

This study was commissioned to provide us

9

information and an assessment as to the viability of

10

a gas-to-energy project at the landfill. It is also

11

a document for decision-making for the purpose of

12

assisting the County in moving forward with the

13

landfill gas-to-energy recovery project by providing

14

us information regarding the development of landfill

15

compliance requirements associated with such

16

projects, evaluate alternative technologies for

17

beneficial use of landfill gas, identify and

18

evaluate landfill gas energy recovery facility

19

ownership options and financing, conceptual design

20

analysis of scope, capital cost, operating cost of

21

such facilities, and provide recommendations for the

22

development of such a facility.

23

Based on that utilization study completed

24

January of this year, it suggested that the County

25

solicit proposals for landfill gas project
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1

developers. The Department sought consultants in an

2

effort to prepare the request for proposal; and in

3

August of 2010, we accepted a consultant proposal to

4

prepare and implement a request for proposal for

5

landfill gas utilization.

6

That consultant will be the County's technical

7

advisor and, in reviewing the utilization study

8

done, will prepare the request for proposal and

9

assist in interviews, evaluate vendors and the

10

proposals that have been submitted in response to

11

the RFP.

12

This technical consultant will, in addition,

13

work with our Corporation Counsel and the special

14

counsel of -- and that is the reason why we're here

15

before you today as we prepare the request for

16

proposal and any contracts/agreements needed and

17

assist us in any negotiations that are going to be

18

required.

19

Our general concept is to structure the

20

request for proposal, negotiate, and prepare any

21

needed contracts to build this project at no cost to

22

the County. The general concept is to look to that

23

third-party vendor to finance, plan, design, build,

24

and operate the facility.

25

This will be a long-term County contractual

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

22

1

commitment to gas-to-energy, running in the order of

2

perhaps 15 to 20 years, and having the technical and

3

legal expertise to assist the County on the steps

4

that are needed taken is prudent and critical.

5

I would at this point like to turn this over

6

to Mr. Takamine to cover the handout that we have

7

provided.

8

MR. TAKAMINE: Okay. Thank you. Yes, my name is Tracy

9

Takamine. I'm the Solid Waste Division Chief. I

10

provided a handout to you just to give you an

11

overview.

12

Most of you have been briefed on this in our

13

previous meetings, but I'll go over it to bring

14

everybody up to speed again. Does everybody have

15

the handout?

16

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yeah.

17

MR. TAKAMINE: The first page -- or second page after the

18

title sheet is just a -- a time line of where we've

19

come from. Back in 2004, we were in Phase I and II

20

of the Central Maui Landfill.

21

By the way, if you're not familiar with the

22

landfill, on the last page, I have a colored map to

23

orient yourself. But Phase I and II, when I talk

24

about Phase I and II, it's the yellow highlighted

25

section; when I talk about Phase IV, it's the green;
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and in Phase V, it's the dark blue.
So in 2004, we were in Phase I and II. We

3

reached our design -- actually, we -- we exceeded

4

our design capacity of 1.8 million metric tons. We

5

reached I believe it was 3.3 -- 3. -- 3 million

6

metric tons.

7

But when you hit 2.5 million metric tons, you

8

are required by federal requirements to install a

9

gas system so at that point, we should have had a

10
11

gas system in place.
In December of 2005, we ceased operations in

12

Phase I and II, and we started operations in Phase

13

IV. We also received bids for the closure

14

construction in Phase I and II.

15

In June of 2006, Phase I and II closure

16

construction began. In December of 2006, landfill

17

gas flare and blower equipment contract was awarded.

18

This is the -- when I talk about equipment, I'm

19

talking about the flare, the -- the flare and the

20

blower system.

21

In April of 2007, we completed construction

22

closure of Phase I and II. In January of 2008, the

23

landfill gas flare and collection system

24

installation contract was awarded.

25

Now, this is -- the difference between the
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1

landfill gas flare and blower equipment, again, that

2

was just the equipment itself, the flare. It comes

3

on a skid all premade out of -- from the

4

manufacturer, then we have to install that flare and

5

connect it to wells and distribution lines so that's

6

the actual installation contract award. And as

7

Ms. Okuma mentioned, we completed that in April or

8

July, actually, of 2008, and the flare was placed in

9

operation since then.

10

That's the history of where we've been and

11

where we're at. This third page, it's just an

12

overview of Phase I and II just to give you some

13

information.

14

It's 40 acres. We opened in 1987. As I

15

mentioned, we closed it in December of 2005.

16

Approximate waste in place, 3.1 million tons.

17

Again, the last time we received waste was December

18

of 2005. The final elevation, 370 feet mean sea --

19

above mean sea level.

20

The next page is our information just for your

21

information on closure costs. It cost the County

22

seven-and-a-half million dollars to close the

23

landfill in addition to another $600,000 to design

24

so very costly to close the landfill. Completed

25

that in September of 2007.
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The next page shows you the cost for the

2

flare. The flare construction itself was $672,000

3

and was delivered in April of 2008. To install the

4

flare and construct the -- we have 48 gas extruction

5

-- extraction wells, 6,300 feet of gas collection

6

lines, cost the County $3.4 million and that was

7

placed in operation in July of 2008.
The next page shows you a picture of the

8
9

flare. If you haven't been to the landfill, it's

10

located on the northeast side of the landfill. So

11

what you're looking at there is an 8 -- 8-foot

12

diameter, 40-foot high stack with the blowers and

13

the gas -- the main line coming in is an 18-inch

14

distribution line coming into the flare. And that

15

white tank on the left side is for condensate

16

collection that comes out of the lines.
The next page is a typical picture of one of

17
18

the 48 wells that we have installed. They go down

19

to different depths in the landfill itself. It's

20

connected to an 8-inch distribution line, and the

21

next page shows you a kind of overview of one of the

22

lines.

23

They're -- they're all above ground on the

24

landfill, and then they're connected to a main

25

distribution line that goes underground, and I
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1

believe it's about 18 inches in diameter, and it --

2

it -- it goes into Phase IV and goes to the flare

3

system that you saw.

4

The next page just gives you some benefits of

5

landfill gas reuse. Reduces greenhouse gas

6

emissions and air pollution by replacing

7

nonrenewable fuel. It also generates revenue from

8

the sale of landfill gas or electricity. Revenues

9

can be used to offset the cost of environmental

10
11
12

compliance.
And that concludes my informational briefing.
If you have any questions.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Takamine. Thank you

14

for the historical analysis. And obviously,

15

Members, it cost the County quite a lot of money,

16

quite an investment for this.

17

Before we consider asking any technical

18

questions on the facility itself, I'd like our focus

19

for now be on the hiring of the special counsel.

20

You know, looking at how much this facility

21

has cost and when compared we're considering a

22

hundred thousand versus all the millions spent on

23

this facility seems like, you know, manini, but

24

still, it's a hundred thousand nonetheless. So what

25

we're going to have to consider is the employment of
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the special counsel for, I guess, a figure.
Mr. Galazin, is this up to a hundred thousand,
or this is a flat 100,000?

4

MR. GALAZIN: No, it's up to a hundred thousand.

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Up to a hundred thousand, okay. We've also

6

been informed that we can get Ms. Greenberg on the

7

phone line if Members would like to question

8

Ms. Greenberg.

9

Ms. Hamman, is Ms. Greenberg -- she's on

10

standby on the phone right now, or is she just --

11

you -- you have to make contact with her?

12

MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair, I'd have to call her. We --

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, is there a request to speak

14

to Ms. Greenberg?

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Maybe after --

16

CHAIR MOLINA: You would like to?

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- we discuss with --

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- Department.

20

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. We'll proceed this way. We'll talk

21

to the Department with regards to the hiring of

22

Ms. Greenberg; and at a later point, we'll contact

23

Ms. Greenberg where you can have the privilege of

24

asking her questions about her background and so

25

forth, so we'll go from there.
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All right. Members, the floor is open for

2

questions to Mr. Galazin or the Department as it

3

relates to the hiring of Ms. Greenberg.

4

Mr. Medeiros, followed by Mr. Nishiki.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Department,

6

just a few questions. First of all, thank you for

7

the -- providing the information that you have and,

8

you know, on that last page what you discussed,

9

Mr. Takamine, the map of the landfill area.

10

I -- I'm just curious. What happened to our

11

Phase III? Where's that? 'Cause we go from I, II,

12

then IV.

13
14

MR. TAKAMINE: Okay. If you look on the map, Phase I and
II is the yellow.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm.

16

MR. TAKAMINE: That white portion just to the north --

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

18

MR. TAKAMINE: -- of the landfill is actually Phase III.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay.

20

MR. TAKAMINE: And if you notice, it says compost biodiesel

21

area.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

23

MR. TAKAMINE: We -- we never utilized Phase III for

24

municipal solid waste disposal. We have always used

25

it for our processing site for the biodiesel and eco

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

1
2

compost facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. And then the

3

closure costs that you discussed, was any federal

4

money or state money available to help with those

5

costs?

6

MR. TAKAMINE: Not the actual closure, but we did receive

7

an SRF state loan to construct the gas system that

8

you saw here.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: For construction purposes?

10

MR. TAKAMINE: Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But on the closure costs, there

12

was -- wasn't any assistance from any kind of

13

funding other than County?

14
15
16

29

MR. TAKAMINE: No, there -- yeah, there were none
available.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And the study that's in

17

our binders prepared by an organization in

18

California, my question was going to be is there any

19

way we can minimize our costs with an outside

20

counsel by being able to have information from other

21

jurisdictions that already have this kind of

22

operations in place to guide us instead of starting

23

from step one? Maybe we can start from step five

24

with the information we get from other

25

jurisdictions.
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MS. OKUMA: Let me see if I can try to address that.

2

This -- this contract, we -- we have spoken as

3

between Corporation Counsel and ourselves.

4

Corporation Counsel will be managing that legal

5

contract, and they know that we want to be as

6

efficient and -- in terms of the usage of that

7

contract which is why Corp. Counsel is -- is going

8

to be heavily involved in this and so they will make

9

sure that there's no unnecessary types of

10

expenditures.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm.

12

MS. CKUMA: The -- the team that we have together is not

13

just the legal counsel, but it's also the technical

14

consultant that we have on board, which is

15

Cornerstone.

16

Cornerstone has technical expertise in terms

17

of the development of these types of projects, as

18

well as the operation -- operations of these

19

projects all over the nation, as does Ms. Greenberg,

20

and it's because of that and the -- we'll have the

21

ability to be able to access that kind of

22

information.

23

A-Mehr, we were fortunate in having -- having

24

them do this initial document that was completed in

25

January because they do a lot of work on the design
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and maintenance of our current landfill.

2

They do a lot of our quality insurance,

3

they're very familiar with compliance, and they have

4

some working knowledge of gas because you can't

5

separate the gas from the landfill, but we really

6

needed to go to the next level, and it's my belief

7

that together with these people, we will -- we will

8

have a good team working with the County.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then I wanted to ask,

10

you know, when we closed Olowalu way back then,

11

there were some monitoring systems for methane gas.

12

Is that all completed, or are we still monitoring

13

that?

14

MS. OKUMA: Well, it's -- it's my understanding that system

15

was subject to a subsurface fire, I think I've

16

reported that previously, and we know that certainly

17

is an -- is an item that we need to address in the

18

future. We just haven't been resourced to be able

19

to do that.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And -- and that wasn't to capture
any of the methane. That was to monitor --

22

MS. OKUMA: The -- the intent --

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: -- the methane underground and

24
25

release it from time to time?
MS. OKUMA: I -- I -- I'm going to turn that to
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Mr. Takamine.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the reason I ask that is, you

3

know, so we can be -- you know, have some

4

information connected with the Central Landfill.

5

MR. TAKAMINE: The -- Olowalu actually has a methane -- I

6

mean, a gas extraction well system in place. It was

7

designed and installed when they closed it. As far

8

as I know, ever since I've been here at least,

9

they've never captured any gas. There -- there's

10

actually a flare there.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

12

MR. TAKAMINE: A candlestick type of flare.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

14

MR. TAKAMINE: But the system was destroyed a few years ago

15

when the -- we had a fire there, above-ground fire,

16

so we need to go back in and reevaluate the

17

potential or the -- the system and -- and make some

18

corrections. So as -- as of this time, we're not

19

capturing the gas, but there was a system installed.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And -- and I won't go any

21

further on that because we're discussing the Central

22

Landfill, but thank you for that information. Thank

23

you, Department. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

24

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.

25

Mr. Nishiki?
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. It -- it seems to me when I

2

look at the history, Mr. Chairman, going back to

3

2004, that at one point, as stated in here, design

4

limit of 1.8 million metric tons was exceeded,

5

resulting in federal requirement to install a gas

6

collection system.

7

So what happened is obvious -- and -- and I'll

8

ask if you want to correct me. We exceeded the

9

amount of metric tons that was supposed to go in

10
11

probably I and II.
And when you go beyond that 1.8 million metric

12

tons which we did, we went, what, to 2.5 it says

13

here, then this requirement was to -- that the Feds

14

said that we've got to install a gas collection

15

system; is that true? Okay. So I follow you to

16

that point. I see you nodding.

17

Now, did -- now we -- so we hired these people

18

here, as Mr. Medeiros alluded to, A-Mehr, Inc.,

19

Central Maui Landfill Gas Utilization Study and

20

Conceptual Design. Okay. So now we got this done,

21

Mr. Chairman.

22

What puzzles me is -- let me ask you this

23

first. Now that we have to install this system, we

24

did that. Okay, now we did that. So it -- does the

25

federal government now -- what -- what is the law
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saying what -- what we're going to do now with the

2

gas and flare?

3

MS. OKUMA: I think if your question is are we being

4

required by the federal government to go to

5

gas-to-energy? The answer is no.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay.

7

MS. OKUMA: That decision is purely a County decision. We

8

could very well just let it flare into the air if we

9

wanted to; that's the compliance issue.

10

But in terms of gas-to-energy, that's purely a

11

County -- County decision. Of course, there's

12

compliance requirements that go with it, we need to

13

comply once we get -- I mean, when we get to that

14

level, we still need to comply with all the

15

requirements.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay, okay. So now -- now this

17

study that was done, did it say to us -- did it make

18

any recommendations as to what we should do?

19

And the reason why is I still haven't got to

20

the point where I can accept, Mr. Chairman, that we

21

need legal counsel because --

22

MS. OKUMA: Yes --

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- as -- as Mr. Medeiros said, I'm

24

sure that there's other people here in the nation or

25

on this planet that have installed a similar system
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so -MS. OKUMA: Yes. They -- first of all, A-Mehr basically

3

has told us that it's feasible and reasonable to go

4

forward with some sort of gas-to-energy project, and

5

they give us many different things that we have to

6

think about -- ownership options, various credit

7

incentives that need to be considered, the -- the

8

quality of the gas that's there. I mean, there's

9

a -- there's a whole menu of things that we have to

10

think about.

11

In discussions that we had with A-Mehr, they

12

also saw the need for special -- legal counsel with

13

a specialty in this area. Of course, they realize

14

we're going to be working with our Corporation

15

Counsel on this. I mean, the team is going to

16

involve levels of expertise at various levels both

17

from the County, as well as from outside of the

18

County.

19

So in answer to that question, I'll be very

20

concerned about not going forward with both the

21

technical and the legal expertise. Again, this is a

22

15- to 20-year commitment, a contractual commitment

23

that the County will be signing on to; and if we --

24

and the concern is if we don't to it right up front,

25

then we've -- we're stuck with a bad project, and
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that's what we're trying to avoid.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, yeah, but -- but -- but you

3

still -- I -- I can -- I can -- I can -- I can

4

understand your emotion and everything on this,

5

Cheryl, but we, as the policymakers for spending

6

taxpayers' money, I -- I'm not going to be saying

7

yes and believing you until I've satisfied my

8

questions.

9

So the -- the question is -- because we've

10

heard someone here tell us perhaps we need to direct

11

how we deal with waste rather than putting it into

12

the ground, but that's for another day.

13

However, we're faced with dealing with Phase I

14

and II which we've exceeded and now we've got -- and

15

when you say 15 to 20 years, Cheryl, what -- what do

16

you mean by this? That this system is going to

17

produce this gas and flare?

18

Obviously, we've taken it to the point where

19

the system that we chose is emitting this gas and

20

flare. Okay. So in this study here which it says

21

gas utilization study, what did that study show in

22

regards to how much is going to be produced and

23

perhaps the direction of how we're going to use what

24

is being emitted?

25

MS. OKUMA: First of all, they -- they laid out a
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1

various -- various scenarios depending on what

2

circumstances are so there's not -- no one set

3

number, it depends on circumstances, but I want to

4

emphasize again that what I stated at the beginning

5

is that what we intend to do is together with this

6

technical and legal team is to produce and come out

7

with a request for proposal with the intent of being

8

able to structure something, negotiate a project,

9

prepare contracts so that we can build this project

10
11

at no cost.
Yes, we're making an investment up front to

12

pay for these consultants, but the point of this is,

13

is it's our objective, which is why we need the

14

expertise because Maui County has never done this

15

before as no other County in the State, our intent

16

is to build, finance, plan, design, and operate this

17

facility at no cost to the County. And the only

18

cost is our time, basically, the time of our staff.

19

That -- that's the intent and the reason why we feel

20

we need this expertise.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chairman, we have obviously

22

contracted this study. Have we ever had any

23

discussion on this study here before us?

24
25

And -- and -- and before I ask that question,
Cheryl, is the federal government placing any time
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lines on us to deal with this?
MS. OKUMA: Not on the gas-to-energy project, no. Again -again -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What -- what are they placing a
time line on -- to us on?
MS. OKUMA: (Turning to Mr. Galazin) You want to address
that?

8

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Galazin?

9

MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Member Nishiki, there are -- we are in

10

negotiation right now and in consultation with the

11

federal government over a variety of issues at the

12

Central Maui Landfill, you know, most of which are

13

probably outside the scope of -- of today's

14

particular meeting.

15

But as far as the gas control collection

16

system, I believe that we've met the benchmarks for

17

that, that the federal -- that the federal

18

government has set out. So I don't think there's

19

any upcoming time line with the gas collection

20

system that -- that we need to be worried about.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And -- and -- and why I say

22

this, Mr. Chairman, now that we've established that

23

there's no time line, I -- I -- I -- I really want

24

to understand how we're going -- what this study

25

says in regards to -- they've not said anything
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about the study today. They want us to go and hire

2

the legal person, and they're saying that this study

3

and these people are saying you need to hire.

4

And so my question is what -- what are we

5

going to get out of it? And -- and she's saying

6

well, there's no cost to the County. My question

7

is, it would seem if there is some kind of an energy

8

coming out, maybe there is a benefit to the County

9

rather than no cost whatsoever and allowing somebody

10

to take it -- to take over and them themselves reap

11

some profits.

12
13

Who's going to do something for nothing? I -I -- I -- I -- I really question that.

14

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I'll have Ms. Okuma respond.

15

MS. OKUMA: Let me -- yeah. First -- first of all, there's

16

some pretty complex federal incentives which we are

17

not familiar with, and you -- you ask a good

18

question. Who's going to want to do this for

19

nothing?

20

Well, what's happened is the federal

21

government and very -- and various places, they have

22

incentivized the ability of these -- of private

23

vendors to go forward on these kinds of projects to

24

be willing to come in and do the financing, the

25

planning, and design. They have incentivized the
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2

ability to be able to do this kind of project.
I also want to address any kind of time line,

3

okay? There's no federal time line, but our time

4

line is this. We are only -- you know, the -- the

5

ability to produce gas from that landfill really

6

goes to the activity of the landfill.

7

Once the landfill has been closed, the

8

production of gas drops off, okay? So the time --

9

the longer we wait, we lose the benefit of being

10

able to produce gas for energy conversion. That's

11

the time line. That's an environmental time line.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Nishiki?

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'll allow other questions, but I

14

still got some more questions.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

16

MS. OKUMA: Can I -- one more thing I forgot, Tracy

17

reminded me. The other thing is the reason why we

18

want all this legal and technical expertise is

19

because we know this is a revenue-generating stream,

20

and we are looking at a benefit to the County in

21

terms of sharing that revenue stream.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you,

24

Department, for being here talking about this

25

particular subject.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

41

COW 9/16/10

1

And, you know, it's kind of dear to my heart

2

because when I first came into the Council, you

3

know, that was one of the -- I think one of the

4

biggest issues that I had in regards to, number one,

5

you know, the closure of the landfill; number two,

6

what we're going to do with the gas. And at the

7

time, I know we were talking about the possibility

8

of a partnering with the electrical company over

9

here to utilize the gas to produce electricity.

10

Now knowing that our Corporation Counsel, you

11

know, right now we don't have the expertise in

12

regards to this type of venture, and -- and if the

13

law firm that is being hired that you folks are --

14

are talking about hiring has the legal expertise,

15

then, you know, we should move into that direction.

16

But my question is that the clients of this

17

particular firm on the mainland, do you know the

18

type of clients that they have?

19

In my mind, you know, I -- I went to a

20

gas-to-energy production area, and the people that

21

were running that was Waste Management. They were

22

capturing the gas, they were funneling the gas to a

23

second entity, a private entity to produce

24

electricity for that particular community.

25

So I'm just wondering the clients that the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

42

1

firm that we're talking about hiring, you know, who

2

are their clients?

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Galazin?

4

MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Thank you, that's an excellent

5
6

question, Member Pontanilla.
Ms. Greenberg has represented a variety of

7

public and private landfill owners, developers,

8

owners of landfill gas, municipal electric

9

utilities, electric cooperatives.

10

For specific entities, she's represented the

11

City of Dallas, Texas; King County, Washington;

12

Naperville, Illinois; Iredell County Landfill in

13

North Carolina; the Chicago Water Reclamation

14

District; Chicago Housing Authority.

15

She also does represent Waste Management and

16

some other activities which is the only possible

17

area of -- of conflict; but because Waste Management

18

isn't active in this County, we don't see it as --

19

as an issue.

20

But again, she's represented a variety of

21

municipalities, other kinds of governmental bodies

22

but also private industries as well who operate and

23

manage landfills so her expertise is really on

24

landfill gas in particular and landfill

25

gas-to-energy facilities.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that information.

2

And, you know, if you don't have the expertise to --

3

to move forward on, you know, such a venture, then

4

we should go get the expertise to help us out, you

5

know, if we're going to utilize this resource as

6

a -- as a means of, you know, providing electricity

7

to this County.

8
9

And probably, you know -- you know, this is
the first step, I know. This is the first step.

10

And if we can, you know, go private/public or -- or

11

strictly private, then, you know, the cost to the

12

County in -- in trying to produce this electricity

13

would be even lessened, yeah?

14

So, you know, I -- you know, I agree with you

15

folks that if we don't have the expertise in helping

16

us move forward on a project like this, then we

17

should go get 'em. Yeah, we should hire that

18

expertise.

19

I -- I know we spent a lot of time, a lot of

20

resources on trying to get our Integrated Waste

21

Management Plan moving forward, and -- and I believe

22

that this is, you know, one of the major things that

23

I look at as -- as far as the integrated plan that

24

we had contracted out a private firm to do for us,

25

so thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Before I

2

recognize Member Baisa, just to follow up on your

3

line of questioning, Mr. Pontanilla, for

4

Mr. Galazin, regarding the background of

5

Ms. Goldberg, so as you told us, she's

6

represented -- she's been in -- I guess involved in

7

a lot of big-city cases if you will and if we are

8

going to consider the hundred thousand investment,

9

so I take it she has a high success rate, a winning

10
11

record, if you will, you can assure that to us?
MR. GALAZIN: Yeah, absolutely. And -- and I think

12

probably the fact that she's been doing this for

13

30 years and she has clients such as, you know,

14

Waste Management who -- obviously, they're one of

15

the biggest names in the industry, I think that does

16

tell us something about her ability and her -- her

17

level of expertise in this -- in this kind of field.

18
19

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. And -- and her license is in what
state currently?

20

MR. GALAZIN: In Illinois.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Illinois. And so there's no issues -- for

22

her to take this case on for us in Maui County,

23

there -- even though she's not licensed here in the

24

State of Hawaii, there's no -- shouldn't be any

25

problem?
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1

MR. GALAZIN: No, that's correct because, you know, as I

2

said before, she's going to be partnering closely

3

with our office. Anything where there would need to

4

be a local appearance, more than likely as we

5

anticipate now, it would be Corporation Counsel

6

making that -- that appearance.

7

CHAIR MOLINA: So she would just serve as more of an

8

advisory capacity and in -- but the signing of

9

documents is still the County, right?

10

MR. GALAZIN: That is correct.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Member Baisa.

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much. The first

13

question for Mr. Galazin, when we look for legal

14

special -- specialists, I'm assuming that we have

15

some directory or some organization or someplace

16

where we go to for information. Can you share how

17

you do that?

18

MR. GALAZIN: Well, the first step, obviously, is we --

19

Corporation Counsel put out notices inviting people

20

to submit letters of qualification in -- in

21

different specific areas of the law. And for

22

something as unique as this, one of the things we

23

also try and do is not only just send out a general

24

invite, but try and talk with people locally.

25

You know, of course Director Okuma has had a
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lot of experience in this area both at Corporation

2

Counsel in Honolulu and her work here, as well as

3

some of the attorneys here.

4

You know, I worked with Jane Lovell who has a

5

lot of environmental litigation experience, and we

6

tried to identify potential people who might be

7

available locally.

8
9

There's no, sort of, set directory for this
specific subset of environmental law, although there

10

are, of course, directories for general

11

environmental law issues, but this was kind of a

12

unique search for us to try and find somebody who

13

had the right skill set that we were looking for.

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And so you identified several people,

15

and you mentioned a committee so then a group sat

16

down to -- to work on this?

17

MR. GALAZIN: Yes. Internally in Corporation Counsel, we

18

-- we went through and evaluated the qualifications

19

based on the submittals that attorneys and firms had

20

sent in and then pared that down and -- and

21

identified potentials and then evaluated and ranked

22

them before preparing a report for the Corporation

23

Counsel to review.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So this evaluation was done both
independently and together?
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1

MR. GALAZIN: Yes, that's -- that's correct.

2

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It appears to me that, you know, if I

3

were going to look for a German scientist, I

4

probably would do the same thing. I mean, you know,

5

you look around the country, and you see who stands

6

out and who has a track record, who has the

7

credentials, who has the clients, and -- and you

8

kind of narrow it down to the one person who you

9

think you might want so I think due diligence in

10
11

that area is -- has been done.
Also, I'm looking at the investment and, you

12

know, when you look at the numbers that have already

13

been spent, they're -- they're not small numbers. I

14

mean, I'm adding them up just without a -- any

15

calculator or anything, and I see over $11 million

16

already.

17

What -- what about this contract, you

18

mentioned another consultant who would be a member

19

of the team, Ms. Okuma, by the name of Cornerstone?

20

We have a contract with them, and what is the amount

21

of that?

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Okuma?

23

MS. OKUMA: That -- that amount is what this Council had

24

approved was $200,000. I mean, the total budget was

25

$300,000 in our -- our budget -- Solid Waste budget,
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a hundred thousand of that to go for the legal

2

consultant and 200 for the technical.

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. So there's another already

4

investment. The other thing is if we authorize this

5

hundred thousand dollars, where will this money come

6

from?

7
8
9
10

MS. OKUMA: This is what was approved by this Council, and
that's in Solid Waste budget.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it isn't in addition to budget,
it's already there --

11

MS. OKUMA: It's already there.

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: -- it's just who gets it?

13

MS. OKUMA: Correct. I think you approved it not this last

14
15

budget but the prior budget session.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Well, you know, I've been

16

following along with the members that are involved,

17

and the -- this Committee -- not this Committee but

18

another committee did look at the Integrated Solid

19

Waste Management Plan, and I think that we need to

20

move in this area.

21

You know, the longer we sit trying to figure

22

out who to hire and what to do and whatever, you

23

know, people say we talk a lot about alternative

24

energy, we talk a lot about doing something about

25

electricity, we're all concerned, as was mentioned
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by the testifier, about the fact that our

2

electricity plant is close to the ocean and should

3

that be wiped out, then what?

4

So I think that it's time for us to move and

5

to help this project go ahead as quickly as

6

possible, so that's where I'm at. Thank you.

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Baisa. Before I

8

recognize Mr. Medeiros, Members, at this point, are

9

you ready to hear from the -- Ms. Greenberg?

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: Are there any more questions -- you have

12

more questions for Corporation Counsel?

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I got more questions.

14

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. Mr. Medeiros?

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, and thank

16

you for that guidance, but I have a few more

17

questions for the Department before I'm prepared to

18

ask Ms. Greenberg.

19

First of all, the potential hiring of

20

Ms. Greenberg, her place of business and her

21

resident location is in Illinois? Okay.

22
23

Does -- does that firm have any local offices
here in Hawaii?

24

MR. GALAZIN: No, she's a solo practitioner.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So part of the contract will be
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paying expenses to travel from Illinois to here?
MS. OKUMA: You know, Counsel, if I may address that,

3

that's a very good question. We obviously want to

4

keep these costs in a -- in a -- to -- reasonable so

5

we are actually going to do our best to avoid that

6

travel.

7

We anticipate what's going to happen is there

8

will be a lot of document review on her part, the

9

creation of documents, conference calls.

10

We -- we at least want to perhaps have a

11

face-to-face with her at least once so we have in

12

fact talked about that, but I think the majority of

13

the time, because of the nature of this work and

14

because of the heavy involvement of Corporation

15

Counsel, will basically be document drafting,

16

conference calling, review of documents, and so we

17

will do our best to keep that travel to very

18

minimal.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm - hmm. So are we contracting the

firm or just this attorney?
MR. GALAZIN: Well, again, as I said, she's the solo
practitioner of her firm so...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay. All right. Thanks for
that clarification.
So in your explanation of her background,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

51

1

Mr. Galazin, she seems to, you know, have the

2

experience and the expertise in environmental law

3

and certainly with landfills and gas operations. So

4

is also her expertise in contract law?

5

MR. GALAZIN: Well, yes, and a good portion of her work, as

6

I understand it, has also been with, you know,

7

creating these sale agreements for the energy that's

8

produced so a lot of that necessarily involves a

9

good deal of contract law, yes.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Okay. Thank you. And for

11

the Department, the -- the purpose of what we're

12

trying to do of hiring Ms. Greenberg is to help the

13

Department develop a gas-to-energy operations, and

14

what are the benefits to the County to do this? Is

15

it for cost savings, environmental, and economic

16

benefits?

17

The testifier this morning, Mr. Michael

18

Covich, talked about CO2, carbon dioxide being a

19

benefit of releasing that. So what would be the

20

benefits to the County, to our taxpayers, to the

21

environment?

22

MS. OKUMA: Well, I think you've -- you've covered

23

basically everything. I mean, there -- there's

24

definitely an environmental benefit in lessening the

25

production of greenhouse gas which is occurring.
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There's certainly an economic benefit to the

2

extent that the County is able to see a facility

3

that benefits the environment and yet economically

4

benefits because as I mentioned, the -- our

5

objective is to try to get to a point where the

6

County's going to have -- benefit from some portion

7

of that revenue stream because we know it does

8

generate revenue.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm. Okay. And -- and then

10

finally, you know, I agree with my colleagues that

11

certainly after we had drafted and adopted the

12

Integrated Solid Waste Management Plan which, you

13

know, I and my colleague, Victorino, were on the

14

Committee, certainly we want to move forward with

15

some of the recommendations, and -- and this is one

16

of them.
But finally, who will determine the life of

17
18

the methane gas source, the quantity and quality of

19

that? Will it be the consultant? How do we know

20

that it's something that we should invest in? Do we

21

have a longevity of that source available, and --

22

and who determines that?

23

MS. OKUMA: Those are very good questions, and some of that

24

has been covered in the January 2010 utilization

25

report.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

2

MS. OKUMA: But generally, it's my belief that I think the

3

only ones who can make a decision is the County.

4

The County -- but County makes its decision based on

5

the expert advice and technical advice that we

6

surround ourselves with. So -- so that's basically

7

the idea, but many -- many of the questions that

8

you've asked have in fact been -- are included in

9

the report.
Now, we may need to refine some of that and

10
11

take a closer look once we get together with our

12

other -- our other technical consultant which is

13

Cornerstone.

14
15
16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Department.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Just a quick

17

follow-up on the travel issue, Corporation Counsel's

18

Office.

19

Now, this -- sounds like she's a very

20

prominent attorney and, you know, generally people

21

who are of prominence, have a certain lifestyle they

22

like to live.

23

What kind of criteria -- and I agree you need

24

to meet with this individual face to face. What

25

kind of criteria with regards to expenses are you

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

54

1

going to tell -- if -- if we should hire

2

Ms. Greenberg, I mean, how much you -- I presume

3

you're going to have to put up lodging maybe two,

4

three nights at a hotel. I mean, hopefully she's

5

not the type of individual that, you know, put me up

6

at the Grand Wailea for three or four nights and X

7

amount for per diem and so forth. Can you discuss

8

the parameters as far as that goes?

9

Because I -- I -- I know we need to be

10

pinching pennies during these very austere times,

11

and we want to make sure that that hundred thousand

12

can be stretched, you know -- well, shouldn't go

13

above that, but we want to stretch our dollar. Can

14

you comment on that?

15

MR. GALAZIN: Well, I know that in -- in the resolution

16

authorizing that, the proposed resolution before

17

you, we speak directly to the -- the travel expenses

18

as far as airfare. I don't know that anything in

19

there necessarily sets forth any constraints on

20

types of accommodations, but that is something that

21

can be worked out through the contract.

22

One thing that would give me hope is, you

23

know, her rates for government entities were

24

significantly lower than some of the other firms

25

that we were considering.
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I -- you know, she doesn't operate with the

1
2

same level of overhead as some of these big-name

3

firms do so that would something -- that would be

4

something that we'd need to work out in the contract

5

language specifically with Ms. Greenberg, but I

6

don't anticipate that it would be a huge problem --

7

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

8

MR. GALAZIN: -- based on my conversations with her so far.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Just -- just wanted to ask. And her

10

hourly rate is $325?

11

MR. GALAZIN: Yes, that is correct.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Nishiki?

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And -- and -- and that's a

14

good question because I think we've already had in

15

the past, I don't know if you were on the Council,

16

Mr. Chairman, where we did hire some private firms

17

from the mainland, and -- and I think that they

18

really had to scrutinize because they came over here

19

and had a party when we looked at some of the bills

20

and -- and things so I think those are well-worth

21

questions that you guys need to look at,

22

Mr. Galazin, and it's only from past experiences

23

that I speak to this. And I realize that you were

24

not there at that time so I can't put the blame on

25

you.
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But I -- I -- I want to get back to this

2

study, Mr. Chairman, because if Members will turn to

3

page 2 of this study that was done by A-Mehr, Inc.,

4

the scope of work. The purpose and goal of this

5

report is to assist the County in moving forward

6

with the landfill gas energy recovery product --

7

facility at the Central Maui Landfill. The report

8

summarizes the results of the following study

9

elements designed to achieve the project goal.

10

And it says one, provide background

11

information regarding the development of the

12

landfill, compliance requirements associated with

13

the landfill volume and energy projections from the

14

landfill; evaluate alternative technologies that can

15

be used for the beneficial use of this landfill;

16

identify and evaluate landfill energy recovery

17

facility ownership options for consideration by the

18

County; provide a conceptual design analysis to

19

describe the scope, capital costs, and operating

20

costs associated with the landfill energy recovery

21

facility; and five, provide recommendations for

22

development of this energy recovery facility based

23

on the above.

24
25

How much of this has been done, or is this
something that this attorney is going to analyze for
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1

us? And I ask that question, Mr. Chairman, only

2

because when I look farther back on page 31, this

3

study that we paid for also has recommendations.

4

And it says based on the contents of this

5

report -- and that's why I said we need -- we really

6

need to talk to these people here for -- for our own

7

knowledge -- our knowledge on the site and the LFG

8

industry, A-Mehr has the following recommendations

9

to move forward with the development of an energy

10

recovery facility at the Central Maui Landfill --

11

and this is what we're doing today. Figure 15 is

12

the generalized flowchart of the decision making and

13

implementation process.

14

It says number one, as a recommendation, the

15

County needs to finalize their decision relative to

16

the ownership arrangement for the development and

17

operation.

18

Is this what this person's going to do and

19

give us back, or -- because I know in her opening

20

statements, Mr. Chairman, she said that oh, of

21

course the County's going to have some own er --

22

ownership or whatever but it's never been stated,

23

but this is the recommendations that we paid for in

24

this study.

25

Number two, following this discussion, A-Mehr
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can develop a detailed implementation plan for

2

moving the forward -- the project forward.

3

Presented below are proposed actions based on the

4

County's ownership decision.
So they're saying that here are our

5
6

recommendations once we decide the ownership

7

decision, and then it talks about if the County

8

decides to proceed with Option one, two, or four,

9

under which a third party constructs, owns, and

10

operates this facility, one of the case of the C --

11

GG

12

prepare an RFP for the selected option. Included in

13

this RFP will be a sample contract.

14

GCCS, the County will retain a consultant to

And three, if Option is -- if Option 3 is

15

selected under the County -- under which the County

16

constructs, owns, and operates this facility, A-Mehr

17

will prepare a detailed implementation plan for the

18

design and all of this.

19

And when I -- when I read about why these

20

ownership alternatives are here, Mr. Chairman, it

21

talks about, when I read on page 27, it says if we

22

choose -- under "County Ownership".

23

The advantages of the County of owning and

24

operating the facility include one, procurement is

25

straightforward and can be completed in less time
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1

than a competitive process for third-party

2

ownership; two, the County is able to maintain full

3

control of this GCCS and LFG energy recovery system,

4

eliminating potential coordination conflicts.

5

And -- and -- and the third dot, County

6

revenues will be maximized; and the fourth, the

7

County has full flexibility in operating the

8

landfill and related solid waste programs.

9

And then it goes to the disadvantages and then

10

it talks about County has to hire staff, the County

11

assumes all technical -- technological and financial

12

risk, and all the capital investment would be for --

13

incurred also.

14

So what is -- or what has the County done so

15

far as to the scope of work on page 2? Have we done

16

one, have we done two, or is this what --

17

MS. OKUMA: You know, I -- I'm not sure -- I'm not sure

18

what you're asking. I mean, the consultant

19

completed the scope of work, and now what this

20

report is telling us is you can take the next step.

21

And this -- the reason why we're here is

22

because we're taking the next step, which is to hire

23

the technical and the legal consultants so that we

24

can prepare the request for proposal.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Which -- where -- where is
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that recommendation --

2

MS. OKUMA: I mean, that -- that's -- that's basically --

3

that's the purpose -- that was the purpose of this

4

study was to give us enough information to determine

5

is it viable. I mean, the consultant covered many,

6

many different areas, many different complexities

7

and basically is now telling us you're -- you're

8

ready to make the next -- to take the next step.

9

What they're telling us is it's feasible.

10

It's reasonable to have a gas-to-energy project, and

11

now you can take the next step, and they've given us

12

all different kinds of things for consideration.

13

For example -- and I think when you mentioned

14

ownership, I wasn't mentioning necessarily

15

ownership, I was talking about revenues, the

16

opportunity to share in the revenues.

17

There's different ownership options which is

18

Figure 15, which is pretty complex in terms of which

19

way we go so, you know, what -- what this consultant

20

did in January was to lay out these various things

21

for us to consider, and what they said is at the end

22

of this report, it's feasible. It's reasonable.

23

You're ready to go the next step, but you're going

24

to need consultants to help you.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And -- and the next step would be
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1

the consultant to tell us how the ownership should

2

occur?

3

MS. OKUMA: Well, that's part of the discussion that we're

4

going to have with our legal and our technical

5

experts.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm ready to talk to the attorney.

7

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, at this point, if there

8

are no other questions for the Department, why don't

9

we go ahead, take our morning break right now, and

10

we'll have Staff contact Ms. Greenberg so when we

11

reconvene, we'll have Ms. Greenberg on the line.
So Staff, ten minutes be sufficient? Members,

12
you --

13
14

MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: -- want 10 minutes, 15 minutes?

16

Ten minutes? All right. Members, let's return to

17

the Chambers at 10:25. The Committee of the Whole

18

meeting for September 16th, 2010, is in recess until

19

10:25 a.m. ...(gavel)...

20

RECESS:

10:14 a.m.

21

RECONVENE:

10:28 a.m.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: ...(gavel)... The Committee of the Whole

23

meeting for Thursday, September 16th, 2010, has now

24

come back to order. It is 10:28 a.m.

25

Members, we are on Committee of the Whole Item
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1

1(32) regarding the special counsel authorization,

2

establishment of a landfill gas recovery facility at

3

the Central Maui Landfill, and we have on our

4

telephone line from the land of Lincoln, if you

5

will, State of Illinois, we have the Special Counsel

6

Freddi L. Greenberg. Good morning, Ms. Greenberg.

7

MS. GREENBERG: Good morning. How are you?

8

CHAIR MOLINA: We're doing fine. How's the weather up in

9
10
11
12

Illinois?
MS. GREENBERG: Actually, today, it's -- it's very nice.
(Inaudible).
CHAIR MOLINA: Very good. Yeah, we're -- we're suffering

13

with some good weather ourselves here in Hawaii so

14

thank you for -(Inaudible).

15

MS. GREENBERG:

16

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you for making yourself available to

17

respond to questions from the Committee with regards

18

to this matter.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

MS. GREENBERG: May I ask that you speak just a tiny bit
louder?
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. Okay. Am I coming in loud and clear
now?
MS. GREENBERG: You're coming in medium, but I can hear you
better.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. Members, you've heard the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

63

1

request from Ms. Greenberg with regards to asking

2

any questions if you can pump up the volume, if you

3

will, with your questions.

4

And joining us in our proceedings this

5

morning, we have Councilmember Kaho'ohalahala. Good

6

morning, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good morning, Chair.

8

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Members, the floor is now open

9
10
11

for questions for Ms. Greenberg as it relates to
this particular matter.
I believe we had Mr. Nishiki and Mr. Medeiros

12

who had requested questions for Ms. Greenberg so

13

Members, prior to asking your questions, if you

14

could just identify yourself prior to asking your

15

question so Ms. Greenberg knows who she's talking

16

with. So let's go, I guess, Mr. Medeiros, you'd

17

like to go first?

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

19

Ms. Greenberg, good morning -- well, good morning

20

Hawaii time and good afternoon Illinois time.

21

MS. GREENBERG: Thank you.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I wanted to ask you, we're

23

discussing your -- your background.

24

MS. GREENBERG: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And can -- can you summarize for
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1

us, the Members here -- and I am Councilmember

2

Medeiros -- your background and specialties that

3

would be applied in the work that we're discussing

4

to hire you potentially to help us with this

5
6

gas-to-energy facility and operations?
MS. GREENBERG: Yes. I have practiced law since 1975, and

7

since 1977, have worked in matters relating to

8

energy, electricity, and gas. I started out in the

9

natural gas industry. Can you hear me?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, we can.

11

MS. GREENBERG: Okay. I started out in the natural gas

12

industry working actually for a company that was

13

headquartered in Chicago that happened to purchase

14

gas -- landfill gas that was extracted from a

15

landfill in Illinois. And several years later,

16

27 years ago to be exact, in 1983, I opened a small

17

law practice with the goal of representing clients

18

on energy matters.

19

And because of my experience with landfill gas

20

in a time when there was very, very little activity

21

in that regard, it was a relative ly new technology,

22

1977, '78, '79, '80, I was -- I ended up, over the

23

years, developing that as a sub area of -- but a big

24

part of my energy practice.

25

And over the years, I've worked with both
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1

landfill owners and project developers on the

2

matters relating to the commercial -- I guess the

3

utilization of landfill gas is what I would say and

4

so that has involved projects where the landfill gas

5

has been sold or purchased by someone I was

6

representing, projects oftentimes where somebody, a

7

developer would come into a landfill and construct a

8

system to collect the landfill gas and thereafter,

9

operate the collection system and also take the

10

landfill gas, have the right to the landfill gas,

11

and then use the gas for a commercial purpose with

12

compensation to the landfill owner, compensation

13

varying, of course.

14

And over the many years, I would say probably

15

for about 15, maybe 18 years, I have given a speech

16

almost annually at the Solid Waste Association of

17

North America's Landfill Gas Symposium which is an

18

annual conference that is focused on control and

19

utilization of the landfill gas which of course is

20

the methane gas that is a byproduct of -- of the

21

decomposition of waste.

22

And over the years, I've become very well

23

acquainted with this industry. I am a member of the

24

Solid Waste Association's Landfill Gas Hall of

25

Flame, which is an honor that they give to people
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1

who have contributed to the industry, and I happen

2

to be the only attorney with -- who's received that

3

honor, and I was certainly flattered to -- to be

4

recognized that way, and I have -- so I have spent a

5

great deal of time working with landfill gas-related

6

projects.

7

One of the things that I have found myself

8

doing recently in the last three years is

9

particularly working with governmental entities that

10

own landfills, many of whom interestingly signed

11

contracts relating to the development and use of the

12

gas years ago when the industry was in its early

13

stages, and a lot of these projects are at a point

14

where people either are able to or need to or want

15

to renegotiate their transaction because a contract

16

that people might have thought suitable 25 years ago

17

or 20 years ago, really is -- doesn't reflect what

18

we know about -- about that -- about the technology

19

and practice in the landfill gas industry today

20

so -- and I have worked quite a bit with

21

governmental entities.

22

I've -- I've worked with over the years -- and

23

this is several years back now, represented Spokane,

24

Washington; King County, Washington, where Seattle

25

is located; I've worked for a city in California,
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1

couple of counties in North Carolina. I'm

2

currently, among other clients, doing some work for

3

the City of Dallas, Texas, which does own a large

4

landfill.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Ms. Greenberg?

6

MS. GREENBERG: Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, thank you for that

8
9

background information. I appreciate it.
I wanted to further ask you, and we did ask

10

our Corporation Counsel, our legal department for

11

the Council, and being that you're not licensed in

12

Hawaii, that's my understanding, you will be working

13

kind of under the license of our Corporation Counsel

14

so on your -- your work or capacity will be more in

15

the advisory sense?

16

MS. GREENBERG: I -- I would -- I would say that that would

17

be a good way to describe it. I certainly would

18

never hold myself out to -- to provide legal advice

19

under the laws of any state where I'm -- I'm not

20

licensed to practice.

21

But -- but what typically happens is I will be

22

working, and have done this many times, with an

23

attorney for a county or a city or -- or a company

24

who has not had experience in the landfill gas area

25

so what I -- what I bring to the table is this
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1

consulting expertise, if you will, experience, and I

2

-- I suppose what -- so what -- I'm -- I'm -- I

3

guess what I want to say is I would -- I'm

4

not practice -- I don't intend to practice law in

5

Hawaii or any other state.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

7

MS. GREENBERG: But I do bring the landfill gas consulting

8

expertise and certainly have worked with contracts

9

and the -- the federal regulations and -- and state

10

regulations that would affect the sale and purchase

11

of gas or electricity which are not the same in

12

every state, but there are many general principles,

13

and I could certainly advise your attorneys as to

14

how those may have been applied in other -- in other

15

situations in other states.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Ms. Greenberg, thank you.

17

I'm going to stop here for myself so my colleagues

18

will have an opportunity to also ask you questions,

19

so thank you for your responses.

20

MS. GREENBERG: You're welcome.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.

23

Mr. Nishiki?

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good -- good morning. I've got a

25

question in regards to the final report prepared by
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A-Mehr, Inc., and this has to do with the Central
Maui Landfill gas utilization study and conceptual
design.
Have you read that final report?

5

MS. GREENBERG: I have not. I have not seen it.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I was reading with -- I -- I guess

7

the -- the question is, I don't know if this report

8

has taken us to the point of where we now need help.

9

What I was reading with concern in the

10

resolution, it talks about, in the third Whereas, it

11

says whereas, captured landfill gas has a variety of

12

potential uses, including electrical generation,

13

direct use as a fossil-fuel replacement, and

14

production of high BTU fuel.

15

And the next Whereas it says, the Department

16

desires to realize the potential of the landfill gas

17

as an alternative energy source by establishing a

18

landfill gas energy recovery facility at the Central

19

Maui Landfill; and whereas, the Department has

20

identified possible scenarios for the type of energy

21

recovery facility to be constructed and different

22

ownership options; and Whereas, to adequately

23

evaluate the possible scenarios and technologies

24

available, and to help establish and negotiate the

25

alternative energy, the Department may need to
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1

consider a variety of legal and equitable matters

2

arising under County, State, Federal and

3

international law.

4

Finally, it says the potential legal issues

5

involve the highly specialized area of the law, and

6

require a specific expertise with energy projects

7

based on captured landfill gas.

8
9

Your -- your name has been selected by a group
of people from the Corporation Counsel. My question

10

is, is this where your expertise is, and is it a

11

highly specialized area of the law?

12

MS. GREENBERG: Okay. I would -- I would say that my

13

expertise and -- includes extensive experience

14

working with a large variety of transactions

15

involving the use of landfill gas -- involving any

16

of the three scenarios you mentioned -- the -- the

17

high BTU or the use of the -- the gas as is as

18

replacement for fossil fuel for the electric

19

generation.

20

And to the extent that I have seen a lot of

21

these contracts, one of the places where I think I

22

really bring something to the table is -- is the

23

ability to -- to say now wait a minute, typically,

24

this is not what's done. In this situation, it's --

25

these particular circumstances exist. You should
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1

be -- you should -- this is the -- this is also what

2

you should be receiving.

3

An example would be, if -- if you would allow

4

me to just give you a quick one, I -- I happened to

5

see a contract not for anybody I'm doing work with,

6

but somebody sent me a contract, somebody for whom I

7

had done some work, from a landfill -- involving a

8

landfill in a medium-sized county somewhere in

9

the -- in the Western states.

10

And in this particular situation, the

11

transaction involved the sale of the gas to -- to

12

somebody who was going to generate electricity with

13

it. But the trans -- the -- the contract allowed

14

the buyer of the gas to install a collection system,

15

to collect the gas, which is not uncommon, and did

16

not include any further discussion of the nature of

17

the collection system, the ownership of the

18

collection system, the landfill's need to comply

19

with environmental laws with respect to the

20

collection system, et cetera, et cetera.

21

To the extent that somebody presents a

22

contract that is deficient, I do feel that my years

23

of experience in this area allow me to -- to provide

24

advice that -- that would hopefully forestall many

25

problems in the future.
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With respect to the question of whether this

2

is a specialized legal area, I would say that the

3

specialized aspect is the application of the laws

4

relating to typically electricity and perhaps

5

utility matters and even natural gas matters or --

6

that might, by analogy, apply, the application of

7

those aspects of the law to situations involving --

8

involving landfill gas. And I think that is

9

relatively -- it is relatively narrow, and there are

10

not a tremendous number of attorneys who have a

11

large experience in that area.

12

There are a few states that have specific laws

13

that might relate to the use of landfill gas, for

14

example exempting the landfill gas-to-electricity

15

project for regulation by the Utility Commission.

16

But for the most part, it -- it -- it really is a

17

matter of looking at the laws by analogy from

18

other -- from other types of energy transactions.

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.

20

MS. GREENBERG: I hope that answers your question.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Well, here -- here lies

22

the -- the -- the question. In this report which

23

you have not read, the summary of results on page 2

24

-- it says "Summary of Results and Recommendations".

25

The volume of landfill gas projected to be produced
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1

at the Central Maui Landfill during its remaining

2

active life and post-closure period is most suitable

3

for utilization in two alternative ways.

4

One, direct gas sales to a third party for use

5

as fuel for steam boilers or electrical generation

6

facilities; or two, production of electric power in

7

an on-site facility.
Conversion of landfill gas to high-BTU

8
9

compressed natural gas as a substitute for bottled

10

propane or fuel for refuse trucks or other vehicles

11

was evaluated, but determined unlikely to be

12

economically -- to be -- unlikely to be economically

13

viable.

14

So here are the two areas in which the

15

recommendation from this study has pointed out. Are

16

these pretty much basically two areas that a

17

direction of use is normally begot in all your past

18

histories of landfills and, I guess, recommendations

19

that have become realities?

20

CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. -- Ms. Greenberg, I'm sorry. Before you

21

respond, our Corporation Counsel would like to add

22

something into the matter with regards to

23

Mr. Nishiki's question.

24

MS. GREENBERG: Thank you.

25

MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair, and -- and
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1

Ms. Greenberg for holding on for a minute. I just

2

want to make sure the Members know I did not provide

3

this -- the A-Mehr report to Ms. Greenberg.

4

At this point in time, our discussions have

5

been about her qualifications and her ability to do

6

this work generally. We want to avoid engaging in

7

any kind of attorney-client relationship before we

8

have an employment contract in place and have the

9

terms of the representation, whatever that may be,

10
11

hammered out.
So while I think it's okay to maybe ask her

12

conceptually, I -- I would just want to make sure

13

that everybody's clear she has not seen this study

14

and that would only be provided if -- if you folks

15

agree that this is appropriate and you authorize the

16

contract, so...

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. (Inaudible).

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Anyway -- anyway, despite of what

19

he said, my question is are you familiar with that

20

area of how perhaps a facility may deal with its --

21

the -- the gas?

22

MS. GREENBERG: Yes. Let me -- let me comment in a couple

23

of ways, and -- and let me just follow up on what

24

your attorney said. I'm -- I'm not presenting this

25

as legal advice to you but simply discussion based
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on my past experience.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, yeah. I -- I -- I guess -- I

3

guess maybe all of the people that had bid for this

4

should have gotten probably this study because it's

5

something that we're probably moving in -- in its

6

recommendations, but so be it with how this whole

7

process has occurred.

8

MS. GREENBERG: Okay.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The -- the -- the question is, is

10

that in -- in -- in most areas where this emission

11

is dealt with, what has been the final direction of

12

which perhaps a municipality is using this?

13

MS. GREENBERG: I -- you -- what you are asking is what --

14

what direction has the project typically gone --

15

typically gone in?

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.

17

MS. GREENBERG: Yes. I would say that the recommendation

18

that I heard you read to me is -- is quite

19

consistent with what I've seen. And frankly, I'm

20

not surprised.

21

A -- the majority of projects I would say

22

today and historically have been electric generation

23

projects. There have been a number of legislative

24

and regulatory incentives, both at the federal and

25

state level.
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The direct sale of gas has some additional

2

benefits. The -- the sale for boiler fuel or some

3

other use of the gas without -- without raising its

4

BTU content to make it comparable to natural gas,

5

the advantage of that kind of a transaction is that

6

it -- it -- it probably requires the least

7

investment, the least -- the smallest capital

8

investment in order for the project to go forward.

9

The high-BTU projects, the compressed gas, the

10

liquefied gas, particularly those compressed and

11

liquefied are -- are -- are talked about a lot more

12

often than they're done.

13

The equipment is more expensive, the capital

14

investment is more expensive, and it -- it's

15

oftentimes a more complicated -- how shall I say

16

this, a more complicated -- technically more

17

complicated project.

18

And if you're talking about vehicle fuel, of

19

course there are things that need to be done with

20

respect to the vehicles that would use the fuel,

21

as -- as well as the vehicle fueling station.

22

And many a time I've sat and heard people talk

23

about well, this is something we'd like to consider.

24

The recommendation that I've heard you state is --

25

is -- is really fairly -- fairly typical.
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And -- and frankly, when I have given

2

presentations over the years, I've always,

3

especially in the early days when the people in --

4

in the industry, there wasn't much of an industry,

5

my recommendation always was the first thing you

6

want to do is look for an entity that can use your

7

gas without processing and without your generating

8

electricity because you pipe it over to them; and if

9

they can use it, you have the smallest capital

10
11

investment.
So I -- I would say to you this is -- this is

12

very -- very typical. I have personally worked on

13

many, many transactions both involving the sale of

14

the gas, as well as the sale of the electricity

15

generated using the gas. And I've also done some

16

work where the gas has been used -- has been

17

converted to high-BTU gas.

18

I do not hold myself out as a consultant who

19

has the technical ability to evaluate the quality or

20

quantity of the gas, but I -- as I say, this -- this

21

is a pretty common way to proceed and has been

22

pretty effective, very effective in many, many

23

circumstances.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Let me ask you one of my few
questions that I have. In regards to a -- working
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1

for a municipality that has such a landfill, has

2

most decisions made by the municipality after

3

consulting with you, have they gone pretty much by

4

themselves in distributing the -- the -- the

5

material?

6

MS. GREENBERG: The -- are you -- you want to know whether

7

they have used a third-party developer for the

8

project --

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.

10

MS. GREENBERG: -- or done it on their own?

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right, and -- and -- yeah, and --

12

and why not?

13

MS. GREENBERG: I -- I -- I think I've seen it as a mix

14

to -- to be quite honest. In the earlier years,

15

there -- there were particular tax advantages to

16

having a third party involved, and there remain some

17

tax advantages that can be -- still be gotten, still

18

become available in some ways in a different way

19

to a -- to a public entity; but to the extent that

20

there are or will be tax advantages that would

21

require a private entity to be involved, that's --

22

that's one -- one reason.

23

Another reason is capital. Many times the

24

public owner, whether it's municipality, county, et

25

cetera, or even a private landfill owner but usually
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1

especially the public, may not have wanted to

2

initially invest the capital, especially if they

3

were putting in a collection system together with

4

the -- for example, with an electric generation

5

facility because it -- it is a big investment, and

6

the various governmental entities have -- have

7

different situations in -- in that regard.

8
9

Also, I think in -- in some cases, it -- it -it looks -- I mean, there's no question that if you

10

-- if you do the project yourself, you will need

11

personnel who -- who do the ongoing day-to-day work

12

with respect to the project, or you will need to

13

hire a -- to contract with an outside firm to -- to

14

do that work.

15

So there -- there are a variety of -- of -- of

16

ways and a variety of -- of reasons why things are

17

done differently, and I'll tell you another thing.

18

Quite honestly over the years, there -- especially

19

in the early days, let's say in the '80s, 1980s,

20

there were -- it was the -- sort of the beginning of

21

the industry, and people who were in the development

22

business, many of whom are very capable, this is not

23

intended as -- as any kind of slam.

24
25

I have great respect for -- for many of the
developers that I -- that I've known and -- known
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1

over the years and that I know, but many times the

2

developers would come in and make a presentation and

3

say here's -- you know, here's -- here's what you're

4

going to get. You don't have to do anything. We'll

5

do it all. You're going to make X amount of

6

dollars, et cetera, et cetera, and it just looks a

7

whole lot easier.
Is it always the best? Not necessarily. I

8
9
10

think it's -- it's a case specific -- case-specific
situation.

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Now --

12

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Nishiki, hang on. I want to see if

13

there's -- Members have any other -- Members, do you

14

have any questions before I go back to Mr. Nishiki?

15
16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, I would let him finish
his --

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right, Mr. Nishiki. Continue.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, thank you. Thank you. Now,

19

dealing with an area of -- of acres such as the

20

acres that we have and the amount of tonnage, let's

21

say it's for three tons, normally if you had to deal

22

with a 40-acre parcel, three tons closed, does the

23

amount of acres and the amount of tons that is -- is

24

to be dealt with coincide with the -- how long

25

you're going to take to -- to deal with this
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problem?
Because you're initially asking for a hundred

2
3

thousand dollars, and I don't know how in hell we

4

could make a decision on that based on -- but

5

does -- does the area or the amount of tonnage have

6

to do with how much more work you have to do? What

7

if it was one --

8

MS. GREENBERG: How much more --

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- one ton compared to seven tons?

10

MS. GREENBERG: How much more work I would have to do?

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.

12

MS. GREENBERG: No, I -- I don't think the size of the

13

landfill has anything in particular to do with the

14

legal matters, and I -- I believe that the -- the

15

dollar amount you mentioned was presented as a cap,

16

and I -- I wonder -- I -- I don't really know the --

17

I wonder if your attorney would want to address

18

that.

19

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, he's just saying that we're

21

getting a deal at $325 an hour -- normally, it's

22

much higher than that, and a hundred dollars an hour

23

for your paralegal staff.

24
25

CHAIR MOLINA: Hang on. Mr. Nishiki, I'll ask Mr. Galazin
to add further comment, clarification.
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MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Thank you. Again, this was, as

2

Ms. Greenberg points out, a capped amount that we

3

were presenting based on an allocation that the

4

Department had reserved for the hire of outside

5

counsel.

6

Ms. Greenberg did not request any set amount,

7

and this is a very rough estimate of what

8

collectively we anticipated the cost might be and

9

then moving a little bit higher and capping to make

10

sure that we're not -- we're not letting it go

11

without any kind of check on it but recognizing

12

that, you know, this relationship would take some

13

time, and we just want to make sure that we give

14

ourselves enough room to work with, that we're not

15

trying to cut off the contractual relationship

16

before we're finished. So that's why the dollar

17

amount was presented by Environmental Management.

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Any more questions, Mr. Nishiki or --

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.

20

CHAIR MOLINA: So you -- you -- you saw in the resolution,

21

perhaps, what and where your -- what I read from

22

what your job is to be. I guess the question is in

23

your past history of representing companies or

24

county governments or state governments, has this

25

cost been more?
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Because I realize that if it is, fine; but can

2

you give us a ballpark idea normally of what the

3

total cost is? Realizing you're going to be working

4

with our Staff, of course.

5

MS. GREENBERG: Right, right. I would tell you that I have

6

seen a tremendous range in total cost. I also want

7

to confirm that this is a -- an hourly rate that --

8

that is a lower hourly rate than I would charge to a

9

private client.

10

I -- I understand that -- that governmental

11

entities are in a different situation, but I would

12

say it would be very unusual for the total legal

13

fees to be anywhere close to that hundred thousand

14

dollars.

15

It's possible, certainly if you had a

16

situation where you, for some reason, ended up going

17

down the road towards something and then decided to

18

change it entirely and started over again with a --

19

with an -- with a new contract negotiation, et

20

cetera, that -- that the cost could be expensive,

21

but I would say in -- in reality, I -- I would

22

expect -- and I have to say this before I go

23

forward.

24
25

I really do not know where -- where your
government agencies are situated with respect to how
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1

far down the road they've gone or -- or really what

2

they envision at this point.

3

But if you were to say to me, I'd like to have

4

you write an electric contract or work on a contract

5

with us for -- for the gas installation of a

6

collection system, gas utilization, and complete a

7

contract with a developer to -- who would be

8

installing the collection system, I might say to you

9

I would expect that to be somewhere within the range

10

of maybe 20 to $35,000 maximum, but it would depend

11

upon, as with any negotiations and dealings with

12

third parties, sometimes the -- the parties reach

13

agreement very, very nicely, and sometimes you're

14

dealing with revisions and rewrites and changes of

15

concept and that's why it's very hard to -- to

16

predict.

17

But I -- I certainly wouldn't expect anything

18

to -- to -- to go over a hundred thousand dollars.

19

I -- I don't recall a project that has -- that has

20

been that costly. And -- and I'm certainly assuming

21

that you're not going to ask me to travel to Hawaii

22

every week.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.

24

MS. GREENBERG: Which as lovely as it is there, that --

25

that -- that would -- that would be difficult and
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costly.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Ms. Greenberg, Mr. Nishiki, because

3

of time and I'm going to be losing quorum in a half

4

an hour, I'll let you ask one more question, then

5

I'm going to go to Member Kaho'ohalahala.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And -- and -- and -- and --

7

and -- and here's the bottom line, and -- and I'm

8

sure that if the Corporation Counsel -- Counsel

9

hasn't told you this, then I will tell you it now.

10

Our electricity rates are probably the highest

11

in the nation and so hopefully, just by looking at

12

that -- and -- and County government is one of the

13

biggest payers to the electric company here,

14

hopefully that will probably help you into deciding

15

the direction of how we're going to create this

16

final project. Thank you so much.

17

MS. GREENBERG: Thank you very much.

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki and Ms. Greenberg.

19
20

Councilmember Kaho'ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Ms. Greenberg,

21

my questions have to do with one, in the resolution

22

before us, it says that you have been interviewed

23

and selected as the most qualified person to pursue

24

this. So you have had a previous interview with the

25

administration?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 9/16/10

1

86

MS. GREENBERG: I have spoken by telephone --

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

3

MS. GREENBERG: -- with your attorneys.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: And then it says here that

5

-- because it identifies that this particular need

6

seeks to have specialized expertise and the urgency

7

and complexity of these matters require us to act

8

as -- as immediate as possible.

9

So have you had, since your interview, an

10

opportunity to at least do some due diligence in

11

terms of what some of the requirements of the State

12

of Hawaii would be?

13

MS. GREENBERG: No, sir, I have not. I had understood that

14

I would be working with your attorneys who are

15

licensed attorneys by the State of Hawaii and that

16

the -- that -- that I would -- if retained, would

17

work together -- together with them in that -- in

18

that regard so I have not yet had an opportunity to

19

take -- to take a look at that. I certainly would

20

do so if -- if -- if retained -- excuse me -- if

21

retained by -- by you.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. So you're saying only

23

if you're considered in this -- to be retained,

24

then -- then you would be looking at some of the

25

kinds of requirements that the State of Hawaii might
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have?
MS. GREENBERG: It -- it would seem that that would be the

3

appropriate time for -- for me to do so because I

4

certainly would not be in a position to provide

5

legal advice interpreting Hawaiian law other than to

6

bring my experience as to how other states have --

7

have dealt with similar situations.

8
9
10
11

So it seems to me that that would be the
appropriate time for me to -- to look at -- at your
situation.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then you just

12

made a comment by -- previously to Councilmember

13

Nishiki. You said that you currently don't know

14

what the County's direction is.

15

MS. GREENBERG: Yes, that's correct. I have not read the

16

report that was referred to. I have not yet been

17

provided with any of -- of the material -- of the

18

material that you would provide to an attorney once

19

you retain them.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. But in your

21

interview, was it not indicated to you what would be

22

some of the directions this County would be seeking

23

in terms of coming to you for your specific

24

expertise?

25

MS. GREENBERG: I -- I understand that you are
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1

evaluating -- you are going to be evaluating the

2

opportunities presented by your consultant's

3

recommendations; and in that regard, that is very

4

consistent with the work that I have done in many

5

other situations.

6

But in terms of the specifics, those were

7

not -- that -- that document was not presented to

8

me.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. But in our

10

resolution, but we are specific in terms of what we

11

think are those avenues so has that been discussed

12

with you at all?

13
14
15

MS. GREENBERG: I'm sorry? Could you please -- please
repeat that?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. In -- in the

16

resolution that this body has to consider, it

17

identifies some of the directions, and you -- we had

18

talked about a third party versus that of a private

19

investment, you know, into this where government

20

would run it or County would run it or -- so I just

21

wanted to understand if that was something that was

22

at least presented to you so you understood what we

23

are seeking.

24
25

CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Greenberg, before you respond to
Mr. Kaho'ohalahala's question, Mr. Galazin would
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like to make a clarification.
MR. GALAZIN: Thank you, and thank you, Chair. Again,

3

Members, what we discussed were her qualifications

4

generally and conceptually the fact that the County

5

has this gas -- landfill gas collection system in

6

place and would like to utilize it.

7

Beyond that -- and I -- and I appreciate

8

questions about her particular qualifications in

9

this area of law, but we did not present specific

10

information because it would not be appropriate at

11

this point in time until you, as a body, have

12

determined that retention of Ms. Greenberg is

13

appropriate in this matter.

14

So, you know, as -- as a retention matter, we

15

have not provided specific materials or asked for

16

any kind of specific opinion yet from Ms. Greenberg.

17
18
19
20

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Ms. Greenberg, you can proceed and
respond.
MS. GREENBERG: Pardon me?
CHAIR MOLINA: Would you like to go ahead and respond to

21

Mr. Kaho'ohalahala's questions upon the comments

22

from Mr. Galazin?

23

MS. GREENBERG: Yes. As far as the -- the determination of

24

the format whether you would go with a third-party

25

developer or whether you -- the County would do the
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1

project itself or whether there would be some kind

2

of hybrid, I -- I certainly note that -- that that

3

is -- that that is a decision -- that is part of the

4

process of deciding how to proceed, and it is

5

something that I -- that I have -- where I've worked

6

with clients many times. Most -- most clients do

7

have -- have to deal with that issue, and I -- I do

8

feel that that is something that I can work with

9

in regard to which I can work with you.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Ms. Greenberg, I want

11

to thank you for your clarifications and

12

explanations.

13

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

14

MS. GREENBERG: You're welcome. Thank you for your

15
16

questions.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Kaho'ohalahala.

17

Ms. Greenberg, because of time constraints and I'm

18

about -- I'm going to be losing quorum in a -- about

19

20 minutes and I have a couple more agenda items,

20

I'm going to end our conversation or interaction

21

with you today as far as the Committee goes.

22

If the Members have further questions for you,

23

I presume you'll make yourself open to that as well?

24

MS. GREENBERG: I will certainly be -- be happy to -- to

25

make myself available to answer any further
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absolutely.

3

91

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much. So on behalf of

4

the Maui County Council's Committee of the Whole,

5

we'd like to thank you very much and aloha to you

6

out in the land of Lincoln, State of Illinois.

7

MS. GREENBERG: Thank you so much. Aloha to you, and it's

8

been my pleasure to talk with all of you. Good-bye.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Good-bye. Aloha.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha.

11

CHAIR MOLINA: All righty, Members. At this point, the

12

Chair would like to offer a recommendation. We've

13

been -- spent a little over two hours on this matter

14

this morning.

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Recommendation.

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Chair's recommendation is to ask for

18

a motion to support a proposed resolution entitled

19

"Authorizing the Employment of Special Counsel

20

Freddi L. Greenberg with Respect to Legal Matters

21

Relating to the Establishment of a Landfill Gas

22

Recovery Facility at the Central Maui Landfill" and

23

transmitting a document entitled "Final Report,

24

Central Maui Landfill, Landfill Gas Utilization

25

Study and Conceptual Design".
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Moved by Member Baisa, seconded by

4

Mr. Medeiros. Discussion, Members?

5

Mr. Kaho'ohalahala?

6
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, just a real quick --

7

sorry, Chair, that I wasn't hear earlier, but in

8

terms of the contract itself, then, I -- I just

9

wanted to be clear is that what we're doing is that

10

we're seeking her expertise, but we have yet no idea

11

of what it is that we would want to do from the

12

County and that this was not information that she

13

has prior, and we're going to wait for her to come

14

on board before we decide what we're going to do?

15

MS. OKUMA: I believe --

16

CHAIR MOLINA: Madam Director?

17

MS. OKUMA: Yes. I believe before you arrived, we talked

18

about the January 2010 report done by our

19

consultant, A-Mehr, and that contains many of the --

20

many elements --

21

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. But --

22

MS. OKUMA: -- in terms of --

23

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- but she was not --

24

MS. OKUMA: And -- and my understanding is from a legal

25

standpoint, it would not be appropriate to provide
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1

her or engage in those kinds of discussions with her

2

until this body decides if they're going to retain

3

her.

4

Once she has been retained as the attorney,

5

then we can establish that attorney-client

6

relationship with her.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So in other words, we --

8

we're giving her a blank slate, then, at this point,

9

and she's -- aside from the fact that we did some of

10

this due diligence here in -- we're going to give

11

her a blank slate, or is our intention now once we

12

retain her, then we're going to say by the way, we

13

have this report that you might want to look at?

14
15
16

MS. OKUMA: I'm not sure what you mean by blank slate. I
mean, we went -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, she has no idea on

17

what she's going to do other than she has expertise

18

in --

19

MS. OKUMA: I'm going to let Mr. Galazin address it because

20

they're the ones who interviewed her, and I'm not

21

sure what those discussions were.

22

MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Thank you. What the process is, when

23

we go through the Selection Committee and we

24

identify potentials who would be able to provide

25

legal services to us, we go out, we review them
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1

internally in Corp. Counsel -- and I kind of

2

explained some of this earlier to Member Baisa.

3

Once we retain her, once we retain anybody in

4

this matter, we would be providing all the

5

appropriate documentation. Part of the scope of her

6

employment would be evaluating some of the proposals

7

that were contained in this report and providing

8

advice on how the County's going to proceed. So it

9

would not have been appropriate up front before any

10

work is done to have Ms. Greenberg work on some of

11

these matters.

12

You know, it's -- the retention of -- of legal

13

counsel can be a dicey matter at times, and you want

14

to tread a fine line between giving too much before

15

a relationship is established. And the important

16

things were knowing her qualifications, making sure

17

that she didn't have any clients who had interests

18

that were adverse to us, and that she was able to

19

provide the -- generally, the kind of work that we

20

were going to need from her.

21

And so once if -- if the resolution is passed

22

out, then we will be begin that process, create a

23

contract with Ms. Greenberg, and begin that -- begin

24

giving her the information to get her analysis.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. We went out to
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1

solicit this? We went out, and we made an

2

announcement, anyone with this kind of expertise?

3

MR. GALAZIN: We have a general announcement that -- for

4

all matters, legal matters, anybody interested in

5

providing legal services to the County of Maui, and

6

we list 30, 40 different areas of law, and we

7

routinely create and --

8
9
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, but I'm -- I'm talking
specifically for -- for this matter here.

10

MR. GALAZIN: We didn't send out a specific announcement to

11

say we want somebody who has landfill gas experience

12

to come give us a proposal, no.

13
14
15

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: We did not announce it in
that -- in that manner?
MR. GALAZIN: No. We have a general announcement which

16

just says anybody interested in providing legal

17

services to the County, please submit your

18

qualifications, and we listed a number of areas in

19

which we anticipate needing assistance.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. No, I'm just trying
to understand your process --

22

MR. GALAZIN: Mm-hmm.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- is that you go out, and

24

you solicit that kind of input so that we have some

25

idea who's out there that may be interested.
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1

But at the same time, do you not indicate to

2

them that this is an area that we want to focus and

3

concentrate on, and this would be some of the --

4

the -- the criteria for which we will be looking or

5

soliciting that kind of expertise or contract for

6

services in that regard?

7

MR. GALAZIN: We do; but again, it's --

8

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: A person -- a person -- a

9
10
11
12
13

person doesn't know ahead of time what they're
applying for or being considered for?
CHAIR MOLINA: Can I have Deputy Corporation Counsel Fujita
Villarosa to comment?
MS. VILLAROSA: Thank you, Mr. Chair, if I could just

14

clarify. When -- when Corp. Counsel hires -- the --

15

the process that we follow to hire outside counsel

16

is the same year to year, and we're following the

17

professional services procurement.

18

It's under the Procurement Code; and under the

19

code, we have to annually, at least, send out a

20

notice which we publish in the paper and on our web

21

site and in the bar journal that asks for any

22

attorneys or firms that are interested in providing

23

legal services to the County --

24

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes, I -- I understand that.

25

MS. VILLAROSA: -- I think you've probably seen that ad.
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1

Okay. So that -- that is the only way that we can

2

legally hire outside counsel.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. That's a person

4

that's -- that's wanting to be listed as a --

5

someone that has expertise in an area. But when

6

we're trying to focus in on this specific area for

7

landfill gas, don't you now put out another notice

8

that says we want to look at this specific area

9

of -- of expertise?

10

MS. VILLAROSA: What we do in

in

so what -- so we

11

we -- have this process, and what we've done is

12

throughout the year, we have -- every quarter, we

13

have deadlines.

14

So if somebody submits a proposal by a certain

15

deadline, then they can be considered on the list of

16

eligible attorneys and law firms.

17

When a need comes up like this one and there's

18

nobody, say there's nobody that submitted a resume

19

that has this type of expertise, then we have to go

20

out and seek.

21

We have to go and, you know, initiate contact

22

with law firms and find out, you know, who might be

23

able to provide this kind of legal services to us,

24

but they still have to submit --

25

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
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MS. VILLAROSA: -- their --

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Did we go out to seek this?

3

MS. VILLAROSA: Yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So in that --

5

MS. VILLAROSA: We -- we --

6

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- seeking --

7

MS. VILLAROSA: Mm-hmm.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- you had to indicate what

9
10

specifically you are seeking?
MS. VILLAROSA: Generally what we're -- what we're seeking,

11

that we're -- what we were seeking was a certain

12

type of expertise generally.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So what was generally

14

used in this particular announcement to seek this

15

expertise? What did you put?

16

MR. GALAZIN: And there was no specific announcement.

17

The -- the process that we undertook was to try

18

and -- and identify and encourage possible

19

candidates to submit qualifications to be on the

20

list. Because this is a unique area, and we really

21
22
23
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I'm hearing two things. I
understand the list --

24

MR. GALAZIN: Okay.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- okay, but we're going
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beyond the list. What was told to us, that there

2

was no one that was qualified on your list. So you

3

took the next step, and you went to seek this

4

specific --

5

MS. VILLAROSA: Right.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- expertise?

7

MS. VILLAROSA: To be put on the -- that's what I'm trying
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8

to say is that the only way that we can hire outside

9

counsel is that they have to be on this list.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I -- yeah --

11

MS. VILLAROSA: Okay? So -- so there's nobody that's

12

qualified on the list so we go out and ask people to

13

submit to be on the list, and we cannot consider

14

them until that next deadline -- you know, every

15

quarter, we have these deadlines.

16
17
18

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So how did we get
Ms. Greenberg, then, to submit?
MR. GALAZIN: I believe that was Director Okuma who

19

initially was given information about Ms. Greenberg

20

and suggested Ms. Greenberg submit qualifications in

21

order to be evaluated along with everybody else.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So she did not get a

23

general notice, or she did not respond to a general

24

notice by this County, then?

25

MS. OKUMA: We were interested in getting a list, more than
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1

one if we could, as far as names, and this was one

2

name that we were made aware of.

3

I had discussions with Corporation Counsel. I

4

believe they ultimately ended up interviewing

5

three -- three people. I -- I'm not sure who the

6

other two were, but the whole intent was to try to

7

come up with, you know, as many as we could.

8
9

And we -- and as I mentioned in my opening
statement, we are the only County in the State that

10

is moving in this direction and have gotten this

11

far.

12

So the chances of finding expertise within the

13

County -- I'm sorry, within the State -- within the

14

County and then within the State is very, very

15

difficult. The expertise is basically not really

16

here.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I'm just trying to

18

verify the process in which we were involved. And

19

so I'm understanding that -- that we made a specific

20

request of Ms. Greenberg to list herself, then?

21

MS. OKUMA: I believe I referred her to the Corporation

22

Counsel. She was interested. She was interested in

23

submitting her name, and I believe it turns out

24

that -- that she did submit.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KAMO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Just clarify for me,
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we went out to --

3
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MS. OKUMA: She -- she didn't know what the process was so

4

I believe I put her in touch with Corp. Counsel to

5

explain, you know, this -- this process that they

6

take care of.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

8

MS. OKUMA: That's -- that's my recollection.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I'm just trying to clarify

10

how we got to this point, okay, and aside from what

11

you've already said, the two of you, it's clear to

12

me now. We went to solicit her to -- to list

13

herself.

14
15
16

MR. GALAZIN: Well, we cannot preemptively select any one
-- any one person.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I know, but that's -- that's

17

why I'm trying to clarify. If not, we would have

18

put a notice out that would have listed all of the

19

criteria for which we were looking at for expertise

20

in this area, and that's why I was asking when and

21

how did we notice this. And what's coming down is

22

that we went to somehow suggest that she become a

23

person that would be listed.

24

MR. GALAZIN: Among other people. I mean --

25

MS. VILLAROSA: Let me -- let me just --
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1

CHAIR MOLINA: Hang on, hang on. I want to put an end to

2

this. I think the issues have been discussed

3

further --

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Okay.

5

CHAIR MOLINA: -- so I'd like to move on.

6

Mr. Kaho'ohalahala, any other inquiries or

7

Mr. Nishiki as it relates to the motion on the

8

floor?

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, I -- I -- I -- there's a
motion, right?

11

CHAIR MOLINA: There is a motion on the floor.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, I -- I -- I want to speak to

13

this. I want to speak to the disappointment I have

14

in

15

Mr. Chairman.

16

in how this whole process is being held,

I think when the question of have you looked

17

at this final report and -- and -- and -- and of

18

course people don't like to admit that we may have

19

erred in how we dealt with this situation, but for

20

anyone to -- if this resolution was so given to the

21

corporation -- to this person that was vying for

22

this contract, perhaps she would see perhaps what

23

we're -- what the qualification was and what we were

24

soliciting for.

25

But you heard when I asked her whether she's
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1

seen the report, she said no. So I'd like to see

2

from this Corporation Counsel what was actually

3

solicited to -- to -- to -- to get someone to say

4

that they want to pursue this contract. What was

5

actually there?

6

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Galazin?

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And -- and -- and this -- this

8

process just seemed, as Sol said, a little bit

9

questionable as far as how we go out to -- and

10
11

especially for -- for something like this.
This is not a -- as -- as much as it's a

12

hundred thousand dollars, we're still paying

13

somebody $325 an hour and not to mention her

14

helpers, and we're going, as we said, all the way to

15

Chicago, Illinois, or somewhere in that area, the

16

State of Illinois to -- to get this person.

17

I would have hoped, and -- and I want to see

18

exactly how this process is -- is dealt with. I

19

think that I see the Corporation Counsel, and --

20

and -- and -- and -- the -- the chief of the

21

Department kind of scrambling and -- and not clear

22

as far as how this process is done, and I'd like to

23

see what was sent to just this lady. Has -- was she

24

sent something --

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Mr. --
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- and were there other applicants
also applying for a contract?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Galazin -- okay. Before you respond,

4

what I'm going to do, I'm going to ask you guys to

5

submit something in writing to Mr. Nishiki's

6

questions because I think you've tried your best to

7

explain how the process works; but I think for the

8

Committee's sake, we'd like to get something in

9

writing to respond to questions.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And I think it -- it -- it bids

11

review because I think it is a bit flawed if -- if

12

we've got to go and find out from a person and then

13

tell her oh, you got to put your name on this

14

so-called selection form.

15

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: It's -- it's flawed, you know.

17

And -- and so my question is, finally, to the

18

Corporation Counsel, how many people had the same

19

qualifications as this lady?

20

CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Galazin?

21

MR. GALAZIN: Nobody had the level of experience and

22
23

expertise that she did.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's what I'm saying. And --

24

and -- and why I say this, Mr. Chairman, is they're

25

saying that this so-called study that I don't know
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1

what we paid for, this final report, this is to deal

2

with the specific situation of what the federal

3

government's going to come down on our tail because

4

already we had to do this so-called direction

5

because we exceeded the amount of landfill tonnage

6

in it and so naturally, we've -- we've got to do

7

this now.

8
9

And so, you know, it's not a matter that we
here in the Council should take lightly. And again,

10

paying for outside attorneys -- and I -- and I know

11

we don't have the expertise in -- in every field,

12

but how we went out and got this person -- and I'm

13

not saying that she's bad. In fact, she's got

14

really good background, but there may have been

15

other people also in this area. And as we heard

16

from the Corporation Counsel, she -- she was the

17

only one.

18

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I'll let Deputy Corporation Counsel

19

speak. Please very briefly. I do want to move on

20

and hopefully conduct a vote on this matter.

21

MS. VILLAROSA: Just briefly, I wanted to let the Committee

22

know that this is not the first time that we went

23

through a process like this.

24
25

The most recent one that we did was with the
auction rate securities. Same thing. Nobody
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1

anticipates these kinds of issues coming up at the

2

beginning of when we -- when we do this announcement

3

for proposals so we have to then seek out people who

4

might have the expertise, then they submit their --

5

if they're interested, they submit their -- their

6

resumes to us, and then we consider them and rank

7

them.

8
9

We have a Committee, a Selection Committee
that ranks all of the applicants so -- and I'm sure

10

we've done it with other situations, too, but that's

11

the most recent one that we went through, similar,

12

same -- same -- exact same scenario.

13
14

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Ms. Fujita. We'll -Mr. Nishiki, I -- I want --

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can I ask a question --

16

CHAIR MOLINA: -- I -- I want to move on. Mr. Medeiros has

17

been waiting patiently here. Mr. Medeiros, comment

18

on the motion?

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Just -- just shortly, maybe

20

just to help the understanding of the procurement

21

process.

22

The rest of the County procurement process in

23

the departments, if a vendor is not on the approved

24

vendors list, we cannot purchase for them until they

25

become a -- on the list so that list is what the
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County works from in purchasing.
I know on the legal side, it might be

2
3

different; but in the Department side, you might

4

have a sole vendor selling something that you need

5

to buy from that person, but he still has to be on

6

the list and -- and so I think it -- it's comparable

7

of what the list they're talking about, and it has

8

to do with procurement process. Thank you.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. The

10

Chair would like to move on. I'm going to make a

11

few comments, then the Chair's going to call for the

12

vote.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair? Just a short comment.

14

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. All right, Mr. Pontanilla, if

15
16

you -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, Chairman,

17

I -- I, like you, you know, I just want to move

18

forward on this. And if we need to talk about

19

procurement, RFP process, then I think it should be

20

done in another venue because we sent out a lot of

21

contracts to -- you know, from different departments

22

seeking bids and the -- the whole bit; but again,

23

you know, I'm ready to move on. Thank you.

24
25

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Anybody who has
not spoken on the motion, now is your time.
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All right. Member Baisa, then the Chair will
speak.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I made the motion, and I think I've

4

already spoken earlier. I asked my procurement

5

questions early in the meeting, and I was satisfied

6

with the answers I got. I realize that it's

7

probably not a perfect process, but I have to say

8

I'm very impressed with the qualifications of the

9

proposed candidate so I'm ready to vote.

10

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Baisa. The Chair has a

11

quick question for the Corporation Counsel or the

12

Department.

13
14
15
16

Was there a resume provided to the Committee
on this individual?
MR. GALAZIN: Sorry. To the -- to the Committee of the
Whole or to the Selection Committee internally?

17

CHAIR MOLINA: Well, for us for our consideration.

18

MR. GALAZIN: No, there was not, but I could -- I have that

19
20

and can make that available.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I -- I think that would have helped

21

today. You know, we spent almost two-and-a-half

22

hours on this. I think it went a little too long.

23

To the Department, with regards to the report,

24

I note it was completed January 2010. Did the

25

Department submit this to, I guess, the appropriate
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committee for discussion?
Because I know there were a lot of questions

3

related to the project itself which I think is --

4

were good questions and tied in -- many of the

5

questions tied into the request for legal counsel.

6

Was that -- this report submitted for this -- any --

7

the Council to discuss?

8

MS. OKUMA: No, I don't -- I don't recall it was submitted.

9

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right. I think for future

10

considerations, if this report had been submitted to

11

the appropriate committee, probably Mr. Medeiros'

12

committee, we -- Council Members could have had some

13

background on this, and I think we could have saved

14

a lot of time.

15

So I'm just expressing my frustration with

16

that because I think even for me, I would have liked

17

to have had an opportunity to analyze the report

18

because there are some matters that do tie in to the

19

consideration for spending a hundred thousand -- up

20

to a hundred thousand dollars for legal counsel on

21

this matter.

22

So if we had had some background -- prior

23

background information and discussion on it, I think

24

things might have gone by a little easier today, so

25

I just want to express my feelings on that.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Ditto.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: So enough said. The Chair's going to call

3

for the vote on this matter. All those in favor

4

signify by saying "aye".

5

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

6

CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Okay. Chair will mark

7

it six ayes, three excusals, Members Mateo, Johnson,

8

and Victorino.

9

Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa,
Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

VOTE: AYES:

10
11

NOES:

None.

12

ABSTAIN:

None.

13

ABSENT:

None.

14

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers
Johnson and Victorino.

15
16
17
18
19
20

MOTION CARRIED.
Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

ACTION:

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Members, and thank you,
Department.
All right. Members, and for those of you who

21

needed to leave soon, thank you for being so

22

patient. We'll try to get through our last two

23

items today.

24
25

ITEM NO. 2(28):

NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND
COMMISSIONS (COST OF GOVERNMENT
COMMISSION) (C.C. No. 09-15)
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The next item is Committee of the

2

Whole Item 2(28), Nominations to Boards, Committees,

3

and Commissions.

4

The Committee is in receipt of a

5

correspondence dated September 2nd, 2010, received

6

on the same date from Mayor Charmaine Tavares

7

requesting consideration of the nomination of Ronald

8

Kawahara to the Cost of Government Commission for a

9

term expiring on March 31st, 2012. Council must

10

approve or disapprove the nomination by November 1st

11

of 2010, or the nomination will be deemed approved.

12

The Committee may consider whether to recommend

13

approval or disapproval of the nomination. The

14

Committee may also consider other related action.

15

And we have from the Administration first from

16

Corporation Counsel, Ms. Sloper, and then we have

17

Ms. Endrina from the Mayor's Office. I'd like to

18

give you an opportunity to give us a brief overview

19

of the nominee.

20

MS. ENDRINA: Good morning, Committee Chair Molina, Members

21

of the Council, and community in the gallery. Mayor

22

Tavares appreciates your review of the nominee

23

before you today.

24
25

The Mayor would like to thank all members that
volunteer their time and services on boards,
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1

commissions, and committees. These volunteers help

2

service our community successfully, and a special

3

mahalo to Ronald Kawahara for accepting Mayor's

4

nomination to the Cost of Government. Thank you.

5

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, any questions for the

6

Administration as it relates to the nomination of

7

Mr. Kawahara to the Cost of Government Commission?

8

Member Baisa.

9

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, I don't have a question, but I'd

10

like to say I think we are indeed fortunate to have

11

a volunteer of Mr. Kawahara's qualifications. He's

12

well-known as a CPA in our community, has done a lot

13

of volunteer work, and I am very grateful that we

14

have this application.

15

MS. ENDRINA: Thank you.

16

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Members, any other

17

discussion before the Chair makes a recommendation?

18

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation.

19

CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Recommendation is to approve the

20

nomination of Ronald Kawahara to the Cost of

21

Government Commission for a term expiring on

22

March 31st, 2012.

23

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.

24

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. It's been moved by Member Baisa.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Seconded by -- okay. Who wants it?

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.

4

CHAIR MOLINA: Member Pont -- Member Medeiros, okay. Any

5

discussion? Okay. The Chair will call for the

6

vote. All those in favor, signify by saying "aye".

7

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

8

CHAIR MOLINA: All those oppose? Thank you. The Chair

9

will mark it six ayes and three excusals, Members

10
11

Mateo, Johnson, and Victorino.
VOTE: AYES:

12

Chair Molina and Councilmembers Baisa,
Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

13

NOES:

None.

14

ABSTAIN:

None.

15

ABSENT:

None.

16

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers
Johnson and Victorino.

17
18
19

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending APPROVAL of nominee and
TRANSMITTAL of copy of committee report
to the Mayor.

20
21

CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Members.

22

24

ITEM NO. 38: INTERGOVERNMENTAL MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT WITH
THE HAWAII CRIMINAL JUSTICE DATA CENTER FOR
THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE (NATIONAL CRIME
INFORMATION CENTER PROTECTION ORDER FILE)(C.C.
No. 10-134)

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Moving on to our last item for today,

23
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1

Committee of the Whole Item 38, Intergovernmental

2

Memorandum of Agreement with the Hawaii Criminal

3

Justice Data Center for the Department of Police,

4

National Crime Information Center Protection Order

5

File.

6

The Committee is in receipt of County

7

Communication number 10-134 from the Chief of

8

Police, transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A

9

Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor to

10

Execute an Intergovernmental Memorandum of Agreement

11

for the Maui County Department of Police to

12

Participate in the National Crime Information Center

13

Protection File.

14

The purpose of the proposed bill is to

15

authorize the Mayor to enter in an intergovernmental

16

agreement with the Hawaii Criminal Justice Data

17

Center to allow the Police Department to participate

18

in the National Crime Information Center Protection

19

Order File, enhancing the Department's law

20

enforcement capabilities through greater access to

21

protection order information.

22

And we have from the Police Department to give

23

us an overview on this matter, we have captain --

24

excuse me, is it -- let me get your ranking

25

straight.
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1

MR. RIBAO: Assistant Chief.

2

CHAIR MOLINA: Sorry, Assistant Chief Ribao.
Good morning, Mr. Ribao. If you'd like to

3
4

give the Committee just a brief overview of this

5

consideration.

6

MR. RIBAO: Okay. This MOA will enable the Maui Police

7

Department to share information with other agencies

8

throughout the country in regards to orders for

9

protection and TROs.
Right now, when we have people involved in any

10
11

kind of protection order that, let's say, visits the

12

island or moved here perhaps from another

13

jurisdiction, it's very difficult for us to obtain

14

exact information from those -- from that -- the

15

victim, let's, say or the plaintiff in any of -- in

16

any kind of protection order, especially if they

17

don't have the protection order with them. We

18

normally have to contact the jurisdiction they came

19

from and gather information that way, and that can

20

take some time, yeah?
This will enable us to get information very

21
22

quickly through our already established computer

23

systems and enable us to be more effective in that

24

area.

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Members, any
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questions for Chief Ribao on this matter?

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, just --

3

CHAIR MOLINA: Member Kaho'ohalahala?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Just real

5

briefly. So this National Crime Information Center

6

Protection, that's a national entity?

7

MR. RIBAO: That's correct.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Of which they have all of

9

this information, then?

10

MR. RIBAO: Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And this would be

12

information that covers all 50 states, then?

13

MR. RIBAO: Yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And so what we will be doing

15

is that we'll just be accessing that information so

16

that we have available to us that kind of --

17
18

MR. RIBAO: Accessing information and also sharing
information as well.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

20

MR. RIBAO: Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.

22

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Kaho'ohalahala.

23
24
25

Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Is -- is
there any law that requires the person that the TRO
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1

is served to, to make that known when they travel to

2

other jurisdictions?

3

MR. RIBAO: Do you want to answer?

4

CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Sloper, you can respond.

5

MS. SLOPER: Thank you. There are certain requirements on

6

respondents in protective orders or Temporary

7

Restraining Orders. I -- that there may be some

8

requirements in other jurisdictions.

9

There -- the only requirement that I can think

10

of offhand for folks who arrive into our state is

11

that they're not allowed to possess firearms.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So -- so if they get off

13

the plane in Kahului, then they don't have to make

14

it known that they're -- they're being -- you,

15

there's a TRO in effect for them?

16
17

MS. SLOPER: Unless there's some requirement on the
issuing --

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: On the side where it came from?

19

MS. SLOPER: Correct.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you.

21

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Medeiros. Members,

22

any other questions for Chief Ribao? Seeing none,

23

the Chair's ready to offer a recommendation.

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Recommendation.

25

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Recommendation is to -- a motion to
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1

support a bill for an ordinance authorizing the

2

Mayor to execute an intergovernmental Memorandum of

3

Agreement for the Maui County Department of Police

4

to participate in a National Crime Information

5

Center Protection File.

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So moved.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.

8

CHAIR MOLINA: Moved by Member Pontanilla, seconded by

9
10

Mr. Medeiros. Discussion. Members? Seeing none,
all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".

11

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

12

CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. The Chair

13

will mark it five ayes with four excusals, Members

14

Mateo, Baisa Johnson, and Victorino.

15

VOTE: AYES:

16

Chair Molina and Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros, Nishiki, and
Pontanilla.

17

NOES:

None.

18

ABSTAIN:

None.

19

ABSENT:

None.

20

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Mateo and Councilmembers
Baisa, Johnson and Victorino.

21
22

MOTION CARRIED.

23

Recommending FIRST READING of bill and
FILING of communication.

24

CHAIR MOLINA: Boy, I tell you what, Members, we're just

25

ACTION:

hanging on barely. All right, Members, I believe
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this concludes business.
Thank you very much, Chief Ribao. Sorry for

3

the temporary demotion from -- I guess my vision

4

must be going bad. From where I'm sitting, it

5

almost look like two bars instead of two stars so my

6

apologies to you again, Chief.

7

So Chair -- Members, the Chair would like to

8

thank you all for your professionalism for hanging

9

in there, to our wonderful Committee Staff, and to

10

the Corporation Counsel's Office. Thank you very

11

much for all your contributions to our community.

12

It's 11:37. The Committee of the Whole

13

meeting for Thursday, September 16th, 2010, is now

14

adjourned. ...(gavel)...

15

ADJOURN: 11:37 a.m.

16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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2
3

I, Wendy M. Watanabe, Certified Shorthand Reporter

4

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

5

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

6

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

7

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

8

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

9

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.
I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

10
11

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

12

cause.

13
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